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          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Good afternoon.

          3  This hearing will now come to order. Good afternoon,

          4  again. My name is James Sanders, Jr., I'm the Chair

          5  of the Committee on Economic Development.

          6                 Two years ago this Committee held a

          7  hearing dealing with corporate subsidies. We know

          8  that corporate subsidies comes with a price tag. The

          9  public course typically takes the form of reduced

         10  tax revenues.

         11                 As the Council is forced to accept

         12  painful cuts during budget negotiations, it is only

         13  appropriate that we also closely examine the merit

         14  of public subsidies to corporations.

         15                 During the public hearing, during the

         16  prior public hearing, I'm sorry, we heard some of

         17  the issues surrounding Local Law 69, the law that

         18  requires the Economic Development Corporation to

         19  make information available to the City Council to

         20  enable members to evaluate the effectiveness of

         21  subsidy agreements.

         22                 At that time the report was

         23  characterized as being unclear, difficult to obtain

         24  and often late. There were also serious questions

         25  regarding the reliability of the information
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          2  contained in the report.

          3                 Today I expect the EDC to inform the

          4  Committee of the efforts that have been made since

          5  our last hearing to address some of the perceptions

          6  concerning the report.

          7                 We will also hear from other

          8  witnesses regarding their current perceptions of the

          9  report.

         10                 Finally, we will discuss one proposed

         11  bill. We were going to discuss two, but I'm going to

         12  hold out on the full discussion of Intro. 49 and

         13  focus on Intro. 373.

         14                 This bill seeks to amend Local Law

         15  69. Intro. 373 would change certain aspects of Local

         16  Law 69 to make the report more useful to its

         17  audience. These bills will not be voted out of this

         18  Committee today. The bills will be put to a vote on

         19  a later date after members have had the opportunity

         20  to reflect on the information that we receive at

         21  today's hearing.

         22                 I want to thank everyone for coming

         23  out on this extremely warm day, and I want to thank

         24  the good people of EDC who will speak into the mic.

         25  And when the light is off, it's actually on. And I
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          2  suspect that I should go to my left and you guys

          3  will identify yourselves for the record, and begin

          4  as you are ready.

          5                 Begin by identifying yourself,

          6  please.

          7                 MR. SIREFMAN: Sure, I'll begin. Josh

          8  Sirefman, Chief Operating Officer of EDC. Thank you,

          9  Chair Sanders.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: My pleasure.

         11                 MR. MAGUIRE: Matt Maguire. I'm a

         12  Senior Vice President at EDC, in our Structuring

         13  Department.

         14                 MS. RUTSTEIN: Valerie Rutstein. I'm a

         15  Vice President at EDC in the Financing Group.

         16                 MS. KUHL: Urvashi Kuhl. I am an

         17  Economic Analyst with the Research Analysis Group at

         18  EDC.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Welcome, all.

         20                 MR. SIREFMAN: Thank you, Chair.

         21                 Let me just say the reason we have so

         22  many of us, and there's even more of us behind me

         23  who I'd like to introduce -- John Cirolia, who is

         24  our Chief Financial Officer; Robert LaPalm, one of

         25  our senior attorneys, and Randy Weiss, who is our
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          2  Chief Economist with us as well -- the reason is not

          3  just because we travel in packs, but in fact because

          4  we take our commitment to transparency seriously and

          5  our commitment to work with you to supply the kind

          6  of information that you need very seriously.

          7                 So, all of the folks with me are

          8  really the experts that we need to engage in this

          9  discussion.

         10                 Thank you for the opportunity to

         11  appear before the Council today to discuss both

         12  Local Law 69 and Intro. 373.

         13                 As I said before, EDC is committed to

         14  transparency, and we certainly welcome this occasion

         15  to engage in open dialogue with the Council about

         16  our financial incentive programs, and on the result

         17  of our efforts.

         18                 EDC believes that Local Law 69, the

         19  Local Law 69 report demonstrates how critical our

         20  efforts are toward rebuilding and expanding New York

         21  City's economic base by stimulating job growth and

         22  business expansion.

         23                 We recognize that it is important for

         24  the Council to be able to assess the effectiveness

         25  of the various financial incentives that EDC offers,
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          2  and are happy to work with the Council to figure out

          3  how best to accomplish our shared goals.

          4                 We believe that the Local Law 69

          5  report is an important resource in measuring the

          6  economic activity generated by the City's incentive

          7  program.

          8                 Since we're committed to ensuring its

          9  accessibility and availability to the public, we

         10  will be beginning to post it on our website as well

         11  for the general public. How you download this many

         12  pages, I don't know, but hopefully you'll have a

         13  high speed printer. But we will post it on our

         14  website at nycedc.com.

         15                 Now, if you'll bear with me, I'd just

         16  like to go through a little bit of background, some

         17  of the results and some of the issues that I think

         18  are relevant for today.

         19                 As you know, EDC was established as a

         20  result of the merger of the Financial Service

         21  Corporation of New York City, New York City Public

         22  Development Corporation, and then subsequently

         23  changed its name to the New York City Economic

         24  Development Corporation.

         25                 We also have a portion of the
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          2  functions of the former Department of Ports and

          3  Trades.

          4                 Our mission is to serve as a catalyst

          5  for public and private initiatives to promote the

          6  long-term economic vitality of the City, by

          7  increasing private sector business activity, thus

          8  increasing New York City's job base.

          9                 An important EDC goal is to generate

         10  revenues for the City. We do this by broadening the

         11  City's tax base, enhancing the employment

         12  opportunity for New York City residents, and

         13  effectively managing City assets for which we have

         14  direct responsibility.

         15                 More specifically, a chief function

         16  is to facilitate the recruitment, retention and

         17  growth of businesses within the boroughs of New

         18  York. I would just add that I don't know if you saw

         19  the news, but we've had great success recently in

         20  that in getting a commitment from Virgin Airlines to

         21  locate the headquarters here of a new start-up

         22  operation for them.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Congratulations.

         24                 MR. SIREFMAN: Thank you. Which is

         25  several hundred new jobs for New York.
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          2                 I will now return to my scripted

          3  testimony. We do this by reducing the cost of doing

          4  business in the City, creating competitive location

          5  alternatives, and providing access to capital for

          6  smaller and growth-oriented businesses.

          7                 As you know, in 1993, the Council

          8  adopted Local Law 69, requiring EDC to prepare and

          9  submit an annual report to the Mayor and the Council

         10  containing descriptive data on a selected group of

         11  EDC projects, effectively covering an eight-year

         12  period; the number of jobs projected to be created

         13  or retained over a seven-year period for such

         14  projects; the amount of City assistance provided to

         15  the businesses involved in these projects, which I

         16  will refer to as City costs; and the estimates of

         17  retained or additional tax revenue generated by

         18  these projects, which we'll call City benefits.

         19                 Intro. 373, which I will address

         20  later in my testimony, proposes changes to Local Law

         21  69 that would substantially expand the existing

         22  reporting requirements.

         23                 As you know, the purpose of Local Law

         24  69 is to provide you with the criterion to measure

         25  the success of our economic development initiatives.
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          2                 The report refers to this measure as

          3  the net impact of EDC's economic development

          4  programs.

          5                 The Fiscal Year 2003 report primarily

          6  relies on information collected at project closings,

          7  and on annually updated project employment

          8  information collected by EDC.

          9                 It's important to note that the model

         10  EDC created for this effort relies on a series of

         11  assumptions. These assumptions are based on an

         12  analysis of the relationships between jobs, economic

         13  output, earnings, and tax revenue, and have been

         14  applied across the different types of industry

         15  sectors, represented in the Local Law 69 Project

         16  List.

         17                 The assumptions stem from complex

         18  economic models on the New York City economy

         19  developed by the United States Department of

         20  Commerce.

         21                 A typical company included in this

         22  analysis would have delayed or abandoned plans to

         23  expand open or relocate to New York City, or worse,

         24  close down or more elsewhere, if it were not the

         25  intervention of EDC.
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          2                 Before I go into the findings of this

          3  year's Local Law 69 report, I'd just like to make

          4  sure that we acknowledge the massive effort,

          5  particularly by the people here with me in preparing

          6  this report, and the extraordinary amount of data

          7  that includes.

          8                 The collection, analysis,

          9  verification and recording of all of this data often

         10  takes more than three months to complete.

         11                 I hope that the amount of labor we

         12  commit to this illustrates how seriously we take the

         13  reporting requirement. Given the Local Law 69

         14  mandate to gather and analyze information that can

         15  be reasonably obtained, we believe the report we

         16  submitted to Council meets or exceeds the

         17  requirements of Local Law 69.

         18                 Let me summarize the result of this

         19  year's Local Law 69 report.

         20                 The report details 615 qualifying

         21  projects between the reporting period of Fiscal Year

         22  '96 and Fiscal Year 2010. It includes projections

         23  for those years ahead of the current year.

         24                 These projects will return to the

         25  City a net impact of approximately $15.8 billion
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          2  between Fiscal Year '96 and Fiscal Year 2010.

          3                 In effect, EDC is required to report

          4  on each Local Law 69 project for an eight-year

          5  period, which is the base year, plus seven years.

          6                 Gross City benefits were 17.6 billion

          7  for the 615 Local Law 69 projects.

          8                 These projects involved the projected

          9  retention of 211,586 jobs and the creation of 74,520

         10  jobs through the Fiscal Year 2010 reporting period.

         11                 City costs were $812.8 million. These

         12  include, $718.8 million in assistance provided to

         13  the 615 projects, 91 million in capital expenses for

         14  the minor league baseball stadium in St. George on

         15  Staten Island, which is included because there was a

         16  lease that was then entered into, and 20,904 in

         17  terminated leases and 2.5 million in defaulted

         18  loans.

         19                 The City enjoyed a 22 to 1 ratio of

         20  gross City benefits of $17.6 billion to City costs

         21  of $812.8 million.

         22                 I'm pleased to report that these

         23  figures compare favorably to the 15.8 billion in net

         24  impact to the City reported in Fiscal Year '02

         25  report, and a ratio of gross City benefits to City
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          2  cost of 23 to 1.

          3                 EDC employs a number of techniques to

          4  accomplish its economic development mission. Many of

          5  our programs offer fixed programmatic set of

          6  benefits, others are customized for each business

          7  depending on its needs. Some of these programs are

          8  combined to create a package of benefits for

          9  specific companies.

         10                 Let me offer a brief description of

         11  the primary programs that are the tools that we have

         12  to offer.

         13                 New York City Industrial Development

         14  Agency. The IDA was created to encourage eligible

         15  businesses to undertake capital investment and to

         16  thereby increase employment.

         17                 Industrial and commercial businesses,

         18  as well as non-profit organizations, may obtain

         19  assistance from the IDA for the purpose of requiring

         20  releasing fixed assets.

         21                 Benefits conveyed through the IDA may

         22  include tax exempt revenue, bond financing,

         23  exemptions from mortgage recording taxes and sales

         24  taxes and abatement or stabilization of real

         25  property taxes.
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          2                 To be eligible, a project must create

          3  and/or retain permanent jobs in New York City, and

          4  must require IDA benefits in order to move forward.

          5                 The Local Law 69 analysis shows that

          6  537 IDA transactions since Fiscal Year '96 have

          7  resulted in 16.3 billion in capital investments.

          8                 Real property sales, another key tool

          9  that EDC uses to promote economic development is its

         10  ability to negotiate the disposition of City-owned

         11  property.

         12                 The Fiscal Year '03 Local Law 69

         13  report includes information about the sale of 34

         14  parcels of real property, with a total sale price of

         15  $76.1 million.

         16                 In addition to selling City property,

         17  EDC leases out City property such as the Brooklyn

         18  Army Terminal.

         19                 During the reporting period there

         20  were 43 EDC negotiated leases that meet the

         21  reporting requirements to Local Law 69. These leased

         22  projects have returned 135.9 million in net City

         23  benefit. Through the entire reporting period, net

         24  City benefits are projected to be $205.5 million.

         25                 Companies that lease through EDC
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          2  generally have long-term leases that protect them

          3  from uncertainty in the real estate market. In

          4  addition, by making City-owned properties, which

          5  otherwise would remain vacant, economically

          6  productive, EDC plays a valuable role in promoting

          7  economic development.

          8                 EDC's Local Law 69 lease portfolio

          9  accounts for 228 retained jobs between Fiscal Year

         10  '96 and '03 in the City.

         11                 Rent due on leases that are

         12  terminated are considered a direct City cost. EDC

         13  has written off approximately $20,904 in defaulted

         14  leases from Fiscal Year '96 to '03, a figure that is

         15  included in the City cost.

         16                 Other Lending Programs. Historically,

         17  EDC has provided a wide variety of financial

         18  assistance to many businesses through a series of

         19  financing programs. One loan totaling $8.8 million

         20  in included in the FY '03 Local Law 69 report.

         21                 In general, however, EDC no longer

         22  provides direct loans.

         23                 EDC does not consider this form of

         24  direct lending a City cost, since the loan must be

         25  repaid with interest. Defaulted loans are considered
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          2  a direct City cost. This figure is reflected in the

          3  results.

          4                 The data that we use in preparing the

          5  Local Law 69 report is collected from a variety of

          6  sources, including the Department of Finance, IDA

          7  records, lease agreements, the Local Law 69

          8  companies themselves, as well as other EDC files.

          9                 Collecting this data, it's important

         10  to note, requires EDC to make certain assumptions.

         11  Let me briefly describe the key assumptions made and

         12  how we resolve issues of missing or incomplete data.

         13                 Project Information and Data. The

         14  data collection effort span the period beginning in

         15  FY '96 and ending in FY '03, involving researching

         16  records of individual projects.

         17                 Incomplete, Failed, Terminated or

         18  Retired Projects. Throughout the reporting period

         19  there are defaulted loans, failed land sales and

         20  terminated leases. Each of these failed transactions

         21  is handled differently in the Local Law 69 analysis.

         22                 Defaulted loans represent a real cost

         23  to the City, which is the loss of financing capital

         24  that could have been made available to businesses

         25  through new EDC lending initiatives or possibly for
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          2  other projects.

          3                 As I said before, an amount of

          4  $20,904 in uncollected payments under terminated

          5  leases, and 2.5 million in defaulted loans for the

          6  same period is reflected as a City cost.

          7                 These costs represent costs from

          8  projects that met the Local Law 69 criteria, and

          9  originated in the fiscal years considered.

         10                 Employment Data. The data source is

         11  for jobs or the projects themselves and information

         12  from the Department of Labor. When this information

         13  was not available, EDC estimated the actual jobs

         14  based on actual employment figures from prior years,

         15  jobs retained at closing, or 50 percent of jobs that

         16  the project expected to create. When none of this

         17  data was available, EDC assumed that the project

         18  only supports one job and noted the unavailability

         19  of the employment in the comment section of the

         20  project reporting form.

         21                 New York City Residency. Department

         22  of Labor and company reported employment data does

         23  not report on New York City residency. EDC used

         24  discount factors estimated from the US Bureau of

         25  Census, from their county-to-county commuting flows
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          2  file to adjust the employment information to take

          3  counts of non-City residency of project employees.

          4                 Overall EDC-wide Results. I'd like to

          5  highlight the overall EDC-wide results contained in

          6  the project reporting form that summarizes the

          7  results of the Local Law 69 analysis for all 615

          8  projects.

          9                 From Fiscal Year '96 through Fiscal

         10  Year '03, the City costs were 666 million. This

         11  amount included 572 million in assistance provided

         12  to the 615 projects, again, the 20,904 in terminated

         13  leases, 2.5 million in defaulted loans, and the

         14  capital costs for the minor league ball park in

         15  Staten Island.

         16                 For this same period, the 615

         17  projects returned 11.8 billion in net City benefits

         18  through various tax revenues. This resulted in a 19

         19  to 1 ratio of gross City benefits to City costs.

         20                 As you can see from all of this data,

         21  Local Law 69 report provides a thorough and complete

         22  illustration of the benefits of EDC's economic

         23  development programs and our efforts to retain and

         24  create jobs and additional tax revenue for the City.

         25                 In complying with Local Law 69, EDC
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          2  created an economic model that relies upon data from

          3  the US Department of Commerce's Bureau of Economic

          4  Analysis.

          5                 This economic model was designed to

          6  provide you what we believe is the most

          7  comprehensive analysis of the impact of our

          8  initiatives.

          9                 So, let me talk a little bit about

         10  Intro. 373. Before I say that, let me say I think we

         11  all would agree that Local Law 69 is something that

         12  can always be improved upon, and while an enormous

         13  amount of labor goes into it, I think it's most

         14  important that you know that we want to work with

         15  you to figure out how it can best be improved to

         16  give you the data that you need.

         17                 Intro. 73 would expand the existing

         18  reporting requirements of Local Law 69. I'd like to

         19  point out that we currently provide some of the

         20  additional information that the proposed legislation

         21  would require.

         22                 This includes the Date of Assistance

         23  Agreement, retained or additional tax revenue

         24  derived from the project, excluding real property

         25  tax revenue, and projected and actual jobs created
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          2  and retained for all IDA projects.

          3                 One of the current thresholds for

          4  reporting on EDC projects is assistance to business

          5  in the form of a loan, grant or a tax benefit of

          6  more than $250,000.

          7                 Intro. 373 would lower the qualifying

          8  threshold to $150,000. In addition, the legislation

          9  would, for the first time, require EDC to provide

         10  data for all projects that receive less than 150,000

         11  in assistance, or in the case of land sales or

         12  leases, all projects that are estimated to retain or

         13  create less than 25 jobs.

         14                 I think this is an important area for

         15  us to discuss because we are always balancing the

         16  threshold of the data that we have and the burden

         17  that we place on the recipients of benefits, most of

         18  whom are small business, and we have some concerns

         19  that lowering these thresholds will impose unfair

         20  burdens on the small businesses in reporting. Again

         21  an issue for discussion with you.

         22                 The current reporting period for

         23  Local Law 69 projects is in effect the base year,

         24  plus seven years after any financial assistance is

         25  first provided.
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          2                 Intro. 373 would extend the reporting

          3  period to commence on the date an agreement for

          4  assistance is signed, and would end reporting in a

          5  final year that assistance is received.

          6                 In the case of land sales, which in

          7  effect are currently reported for a period of eight

          8  years, it is unclear when reporting would end.

          9                 In the case of leases, Intro. 373

         10  would require EDC to report unqualifying leases for

         11  up to the term of the lease, which in many cases

         12  would be 99 years.

         13                 Needless to say, there is certainly

         14  an administrative burden on lessees, and such an

         15  undertaking would be massive, in order to compile

         16  this data.

         17                 This would also cause the Local Law

         18  69 report to grow exponentially over time into

         19  multiple enormous volumes, like the one currently.

         20  It's unclear whether this would make the report a

         21  more valuable tool for evaluating effectiveness of

         22  our programs.

         23                 Local Law 69 currently requires

         24  reporting of the estimated amount of retained or

         25  additional tax revenue derived from the project for
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          2  that year and cumulatively to date. As well as a

          3  projection of the retained or additional tax revenue

          4  to be derived from the project for the remainder of

          5  the seven-year period.

          6                 Intro. 373 would require much more

          7  detailed reporting on various employment data,

          8  including the number of new or retained employees

          9  and actual average wages, broken down by occupation

         10  or job classification.

         11                 This far exceeds the current Local

         12  Law 69 reporting requirement, and would place an

         13  overwhelming administrative burden on companies

         14  doing business with EDC.

         15                 It is also unclear whether we could

         16  get companies to agree to provide this information

         17  because it is proprietary in nature.

         18                 If companies are unable or unwilling

         19  to provide this data, utility of the additional

         20  information will be limited.

         21                 Moreover, we are concerned that this

         22  additional requirement would deter companies from

         23  doing business with us and may possibly result in

         24  fewer jobs created or retained.

         25                 Let me close by saying that, again,
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          2  we are committed to transparency in all we do. We

          3  hope the work we do benefits all of the City. And

          4  most importantly, I think today we'd like to hear

          5  from you what are the kinds of issues and reporting

          6  that you think would be beneficial so we can work

          7  together to figure out how to improve upon the

          8  existing reporting requirements.

          9                 Thank you for your time. I look

         10  forward to your questions.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, sir.

         12  Just some technical stuff first. In your testimony

         13  you mentioned two gross benefits, I believe: One was

         14  22 to 1 and one was 19 to 1. Was that the same

         15  figure, or are we speaking about something

         16  different?

         17                 MR. SIREFMAN: My understanding is the

         18  22 to 1 was the ratio for the period from '96 to

         19  2010, which includes projections for the years from

         20  this point forward, versus the actuals from '96

         21  through '03, which is the 19 to 1.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Projection

         23  versus actual. So, the actual, of course, was 19 to

         24  1.

         25                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's correct.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Which is still a

          3  very worthy rate of return.

          4                 Why was the DOL, Department of

          5  Labor's information not available to us?

          6                 MR. SIREFMAN: Let me refer that to

          7  Urvashi.

          8                 MS. KUHL: Some of the company level

          9  information from Department of Labor is

         10  confidential, and we have an agreement, all

         11  companies that can have access to the data need to

         12  have confidentiality agreements with the DOL. It's

         13  not publicly available.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Even numbers,

         15  just raw numbers? I mean, we don't need to know, I

         16  believe salaries are things of that nature now, raw

         17  numbers would be confidential?

         18                 MS. KUHL: That's what their policy

         19  has been. We cannot even release information, even

         20  the company name and the address.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I see. I didn't

         22  hear how we -- I know this City had an agreement

         23  with the financial market to create a tower, if my

         24  memory serves me correct, I didn't hear how that was

         25  charged off. Was that under this budget or another
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          2  budget?

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: That project did not

          4  happen.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I see.

          6                 MR. SIREFMAN: It's not accounted for.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I see. Let me be

          8  clearer still. In 2001, the City, of course, had an

          9  agreement with, for lack of a better term, Wall

         10  Street, to move into a great tower, which that

         11  agreement was abrogated. That doesn't show in these?

         12  Where would we see that shown? I don't see it here.

         13  Is that in your domain? Where would that show?

         14                 MR. SIREFMAN: Mr. Chair, let me

         15  answer the question this way: First, since the

         16  project, that's right, in 2001 there was an

         17  agreement placed with the New York Stock Exchange,

         18  that project ended up not happening, so it's not

         19  represented here. But I think the important thing is

         20  to note is for projects like that, how it would be

         21  represented, and Matt, why don't you talk about how

         22  that would work its way into the report.

         23                 MR. MAGUIRE: To be honest, I'm not

         24  sure. This is a very special case. My understanding

         25  is that in the absence of an agreement, and what's
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          2  reported in here is actual closed deals with other

          3  entities, in fact what the City wound up doing was

          4  funding certain costs that it had taken on to try to

          5  make that deal, so to the extent that we don't have

          6  a transaction with a company. But more generally,

          7  when we enter into a commercial deal that's going to

          8  be reported in here and on an ongoing basis with

          9  their job reporting it will show up. But I think we

         10  would have to look firstly at how the Stock Exchange

         11  would have showed up in certain of our reporting.

         12  Because this is really actually consummated

         13  transactions with companies for benefits, and that

         14  was a deal that we never actually closed, and we

         15  wound up paying for the City's cost it had taken on

         16  to do that, so it's my understanding it would not --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: In my layman's

         18  terms, that would be a loss to the City.

         19                 Where would that loss be reflected,

         20  if not here?

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: You would be correct,

         22  the cost that the City incurred previously in trying

         23  to move the project forward were a city loss.

         24                 John. These are all of my experts

         25  here.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: We're going to

          3  help them earn their salary today. If you'll

          4  identify yourself. As a matter of fact, I'm going to

          5  just ask each panel member, just so we can have a

          6  good way of contacting you, to fill out a witness

          7  slip so I can just have name, title and all that

          8  good stuff.

          9                 But, sir, would you be kind enough to

         10  identify yourself for the record and then try to

         11  answer that question?

         12                 MR. CIROLIA: John Cirolia, Chief

         13  Financial Administrative Officer of EDC.

         14                 As Matt mentioned, since this deal

         15  never actually closed, those figures would not be

         16  reflected in here. The costs associated with the

         17  Stock Exchange were actually part of the capital

         18  budget, and most of that money was never even

         19  committed or expended, and the money that was spent

         20  on design can be considered a sunk cost into a

         21  project that did not move forward.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I understand

         23  capital, and perhaps this would be one of the soft

         24  costs associated with that?

         25                 MR. CIROLIA: Soft costs, exactly.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I understand

          3  that we were paying a certain amount per month,

          4  which I don't think would fall under capital, as I

          5  understand it. We should reflect that somewhere, the

          6  amount that we were paying.

          7                 And, of course, a second question

          8  comes up, are there any other projects that were not

          9  signed on the dotted line that we are paying for?

         10  Are there any other projects that are outstanding

         11  that we had to incur the costs for?

         12                 MR. SIREFMAN: All of our projects go

         13  through normal, wherever there's a need for capital

         14  budget, we only use capital budget funds when

         15  there's a real project. I think that project was a

         16  bit unique, and we have come to you before and sort

         17  of talked through in detail about the history of

         18  that deal, but there is nothing further in this

         19  report.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: A more

         21  conspirital mind, of course, would say that perhaps

         22  there are projects that don't hit the radar screen,

         23  and I'm sure that this is not the case, and I'm

         24  looking for some assurance from you guys that there

         25  are no other projects out there beneath the radar
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          2  screen that don't get reflected in 69.

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: I understand your

          4  question. There are not projects -- the work that we

          5  do when we work with a company, it's all our staff

          6  resources spending the time on trying to put

          7  together a deal. Until a deal is consummated there

          8  are not cost or benefits that are provided. All of

          9  our other work that has more to do with some of our

         10  other projects; for example, things like doing the

         11  plan for Downtown Brooklyn, in order to allow for

         12  expansion of commercial opportunities, we use, when

         13  appropriate, City capital funds and our own staff

         14  time and consulting resources and those kinds of

         15  expenses. But there are no project where there is a

         16  retention deal like that, where there are hitting

         17  costs that are somehow not reflected here.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I'm going to ask

         19  two more questions, and I'll yield to my colleagues,

         20  and then I may jump back in here.

         21                 So, I'm going to take it from you

         22  that there are no -- now, I understand the cost of

         23  doing business, that there is a certain amount of

         24  money that has to be spent to do business, and

         25  absolutely it is a legitimate cost, time, expenses,
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          2  et cetera, planning, looking at things, studying,

          3  and all of that are to me legitimate expenses.

          4                 I'm just curious of the uniqueness of

          5  the stock market agreement may mean that there are

          6  other unique situations out there. If this is true,

          7  then it might be good to put them on the table so

          8  that we can at least have a worthy accounting.

          9                 If this is not true, then you need to

         10  go ahead and state it for the record.

         11                 MR. SIREFMAN: I assure you that there

         12  are not any other projects that are similar to that

         13  in nature where there are monies being spent in the

         14  absence of a final deal in place.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Okay, I will

         16  accept that one.

         17                 Let's see, what percentage of the

         18  annual employer reports to the EDC are verified? And

         19  how do we go about verifying their reports to us?

         20                 MR. SIREFMAN: Do you want to take

         21  that?

         22                 MR. MAGUIRE: Basically, I can speak

         23  to the large commercial firm incentive deals that we

         24  do. Every one of those requires a certified

         25  employment report. We do, and have in the past
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          2  random monitoring. We do require a back-up of the

          3  unemployment insurance filings, and the IDA is

          4  empowered to get additional back-up data as it's

          5  necessary.

          6                 I know that the last round of audits

          7  we did we found that in fact I believe only one of

          8  the companies was off, and it in fact under-reported

          9  its employment. But we get our reports annually.  In

         10  order to keep receiving benefits, the company has to

         11  be giving those reports, and, you know, we have the

         12  tools we think are necessary to follow up on that to

         13  the extent there are issues.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you. I

         15  will yield to my colleagues, to see if they have a

         16  question at the moment.

         17                 No question at the moment. Then let

         18  me go back to just two questions for you gentlemen,

         19  and ladies, of course.

         20                 How does the EDC obtain data relating

         21  to a corporate beneficiary's activities in order to

         22  monitor compliance without standing agreements?

         23                 MR. SIREFMAN: Well, our agreements

         24  with these companies have very specific information

         25  and reporting requirements. I think we just covered
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          2  the employment reporting. To the extent they are

          3  receiving sales tax benefits, there are documents

          4  they are required to file with the state every year

          5  that set forth that usage.

          6                 We require an inventory of all the

          7  purchases made with our sales tax letter. We

          8  control, on the City's behalf through the Department

          9  of Finance, the pilot benefits, so we know the

         10  benefits that are being used and we know we're

         11  getting the employment data. And as we said, we do,

         12  we work very closely with our research and economic

         13  analysis group to make sure that the activity in

         14  taxes that are going to be generated from that deal

         15  are going to far exceed the benefits that come in --

         16  I'm sorry, the benefits that flow out to them.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Are there

         18  instances in which the EDC knowingly grants

         19  subsidies to corporations that neither intend to

         20  relocate or to expand? What are the circumstances

         21  that would justify this, if this is true?

         22                 MR. SIREFMAN: Let me, before I have

         23  Matt answer that question, we use the incentive

         24  tools that we have available as strategically as

         25  possible, and do rigorous analysis of both the
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          2  return on investment that the City will receive for

          3  doing that, and also on a legitimacy of business

          4  plans and the commitment to both keep jobs and grow

          5  jobs here.

          6                 I'd like Matt to talk a little bit in

          7  detail about that.

          8                 MR. MAGUIRE: Sure.

          9                 Yes, we absolutely -- I wouldn't say

         10  it's quite true to say we would never have given

         11  benefits to a company that was not planning to leave

         12  the City; on the other hand, that's only because

         13  sometimes we're driving activity to certain new

         14  business areas, we're trying to get somebody to

         15  build a building that might otherwise not build it.

         16  So, it's not always a leave or stay calculation, but

         17  we are very much concerned about establishing the

         18  need for those incentives to get the project done

         19  that we're looking for, and to make sure that that's

         20  a project that's going to produce incremental

         21  revenue. So that there's activity of some kind,

         22  whether it's investment in new space for growth, a

         23  move into an area we're trying to create a critical

         24  mass in, or keeping a company in the City that might

         25  leave, and we have a very detailed information
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          2  collection process. We do very rigorous analysis.

          3  We're plugged very closely into the real estate

          4  market to understand how realistic this particular

          5  location decision they're proposing is, to

          6  understand the needs of a specific industry and

          7  whether they need to be close to entities that are

          8  here, or whether in fact they're competitors have

          9  tended to be relocating. And we are very careful to

         10  make sure that that argument is very strong, in

         11  terms of a project that is going to do something

         12  that it wouldn't do in the absence of benefits.

         13                 And further, that what we get back

         14  for that project happening is an enormous multiple

         15  of the benefits we're putting in.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Let's talk about

         17  recapturing for a moment.

         18                 Does every contract contain a full

         19  range of recapture provisions? Or does EDC negotiate

         20  with respect to them when negotiating an agreement

         21  with an applicant?

         22                 MR. MAGUIRE: The specifics of the

         23  recapture provisions are, because our deals are

         24  essentially negotiated from scratch. Every deal is

         25  different. We're trying to push as much of the
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          2  benefits into things like they have to grow before

          3  they can get any of the benefits. There are a lot of

          4  details that have to be worked out, and certainly

          5  the very specific details of the recapture

          6  provisions are negotiated in each case, but the

          7  facts of the recapture, and certainly the broad

          8  outlines, inasmuch as twice the benefits we have

          9  given out will be repaid to us, at least through the

         10  first half of any deal. For a very small employment

         11  relocation or for employment of designated

         12  operations, that's a non-negotiable point with us,

         13  whether there might be a couple of percent buffer to

         14  allow a company with multiple locations to deal

         15  with, you know, standard back and forth flows, may

         16  be negotiable. But the fact that we're tying up

         17  these jobs, we're imposing requirements and they'll

         18  pay back with penalties if they violate it is always

         19  a feature of our commercial transactions.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: So, there are

         21  recapture provisions in every agreement?

         22                 MR. MAGUIRE: Yes. We're talking about

         23  the IDA at this point, obviously things like ground

         24  leases require different kinds of performance.

         25                 For the commercial transactions,
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          2  there are recapture provisions with penalties in

          3  every agreement. And I would also note that we don't

          4  put money out for promised growth jobs. So we don't

          5  ever have to take that back if they don't grow. In

          6  fact, we make them grow first and then they get the

          7  benefit. We're not out on a limb against promises of

          8  growth.

          9                 In the industrial side, there are

         10  also recapture provisions, but those are for the

         11  operation staying in the City, the continued

         12  operation of the industrial project. But every IDA

         13  deal has recapture provisions in it.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: How many

         15  recapture actions has the EDC initiated in each of

         16  the last three years? And would you be kind enough

         17  to describe the nature of each proceeding?

         18                 MR. MAGUIRE: We have undertaken

         19  recapture actions, and we have successfully enforced

         20  provisions. I think in terms of this kind of detail,

         21  this would be something we would be happy to sit

         22  down with you later and go through.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: That one I would

         24  actually like to know more of at another moment that

         25  would be appropriate.
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          2                 How many companies have been

          3  determined by EDC to be in default of their

          4  agreements in the last three years?

          5                 I suspect that you will want to sit

          6  down in another moment?

          7                 MR. SIREFMAN: If this is the kind of

          8  data you like, we would be happy to provide specific

          9  lists of how many have defaulted.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Fair enough.

         11                 Let me go to this report itself. A

         12  very, very substantial, I suspect that this is part

         13  of the report that is sitting in front of --

         14                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's correct.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Is this the

         16  whole report, or is this just part of?

         17                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's the whole

         18  Magilla.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Now, I agree

         20  with you that from bulk seems to be a very inclusive

         21  report, and I can see where it would take a lot of

         22  time -- it should, or better yet, it could take a

         23  lot of time, I'm sure your staff is so good at this

         24  they can do it over night, but don't quote me.

         25                 MR. SIREFMAN: Maybe a fortnight.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And I'm sure

          3  that you give them more time than overnight to do

          4  it.

          5                 How can we do a couple of things:

          6  First things first, how can we reduce the size and

          7  increase the transparency?

          8                 Is all of this "necessary" for good

          9  government, or is this something that an editor

         10  would have fun with without taking away from the

         11  soul of an issue?

         12                 MR. SIREFMAN: Frankly, I think that's

         13  the critical question. What I would propose to you

         14  is that we come back to you in a very fast manner,

         15  maybe a couple of weeks time, with our

         16  recommendations for both how to make sure that the

         17  right data is in there, with the right degree of

         18  transparency, but that anything that is not

         19  contributing to that is eliminated.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I'm very

         21  interested in that. I just have a feeling that one

         22  that we can reduce some of this volume without

         23  hurting the information at all. In fact, I would

         24  suggest that we can increase the amount of

         25  information that we can share with the public by
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          2  being concise if one wishes.

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: We would be very happy

          4  to have that conversation.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I will yield if

          6  someone has a question, but I do want to -- my

          7  manners have been messed up. Council Member Reyna is

          8  here, Council Member Gonzalez is here, Council

          9  Member Clarke and Council Member James and Council

         10  Member Dilan has been here also.

         11                 I will continue, unless my colleagues

         12  want to?

         13                 I'll yield to Council Member Reyna.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I'm sorry,

         15  Chair. I'm just trying to catch up. I was trying to

         16  read through the testimony, I'm sorry but I came in

         17  in the middle of it. But interesting enough, your

         18  testimony is very indicative of what EDC seeks out

         19  to do. The reduction of cost of doing business in

         20  this City, creating competitive locational

         21  alternatives, and providing access to capital for

         22  smaller and growth-oriented businesses.

         23                 Now, when you say smaller and

         24  growth-oriented businesses, am I to assume that

         25  that's small businesses, less than a certain amount
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          2  of employees, operating less than a certain amount

          3  of an operating budget?

          4                 MR. SIREFMAN: We work with companies

          5  of all sizes, and particularly when you factor in

          6  our partners at the Department of Small Business

          7  Services, I think most of what you're talking about

          8  really falls under the IDA.

          9                 Maybe, Val, you can talk a little bit

         10  about the nature of the businesses that we work

         11  with.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: It's just for

         13  clarity because I'm going to follow-up questions

         14  with the interest of small businesses in the City of

         15  New York, and how have you been able to accomplish

         16  in assisting them grow, so that where there's a

         17  potential growth we have seen those businesses

         18  flourish through the assistance of City funds, in

         19  whatever capacity?

         20                 MR. SIREFMAN: Most of the specific

         21  programming for small business goes through Small

         22  Business Services, but the work that the IDA has

         23  done, Val, and her colleagues, is really helping a

         24  substantial amount of businesses. I'd like her to

         25  talk a little bit about that.

                                                            42

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Can you just

          3  name what IDA stands for?

          4                 MR. SIREFMAN: Sure. That's the

          5  Industrial Development Agency.

          6                 Val, do you want to talk about how

          7  many companies you've worked with?

          8                 MS. RUTSTEIN: In general the IDA is a

          9  vehicle to provide reductions in a major capital

         10  project, and, so, if a company has identified a site

         11  that it requires assistance in order to purchase,

         12  it's expanding and so the transactions that we do

         13  are enabling companies to make this investment

         14  expand their real estate plan and to --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I just want to

         16  be able to take this step-by-step.

         17                 When you say a business, what are the

         18  requirements or the definition of a business you

         19  deal with, as far as the Industrial Development

         20  Agency is concerned?

         21                 MS. RUTSTEIN: The Industrial

         22  Development Agency is able to assist businesses that

         23  are eligible under its enabling legislation, so,

         24  it's a range of businesses, industrial,

         25  non-for-profit and commercial that are eligible.

                                                            43

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Correct. And

          3  then is the criteria a certain amount of no less

          4  than employees within each business?

          5                 MS. RUTSTEIN: The IDA is a vehicle,

          6  it's the cost effectiveness of the project which

          7  directs it towards the IDA or towards other

          8  as-of-right incentive programs.

          9                 I think that because the range of

         10  companies -- there are some very small -- you know,

         11  companies with 20 employees that in the IDA

         12  portfolio that have been assisted, we did not find

         13  it constructive to try to set fixed thresholds of

         14  business size with the Department of Small Business

         15  Services.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And, so, if I

         17  have two employees in my business, but I have the

         18  potential of growth, I'm considered a small

         19  business, and, therefore, I can go to IDA through

         20  EDC to find assistance necessary that will induce

         21  that growth?

         22                 MR. MAGUIRE: If I might? The

         23  Industrial Development Agency really is a tool for

         24  companies undertaking extremely capital-intensive

         25  projects. Projects Valerie might be talking about
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          2  would be an industrial or manufacturing company,

          3  warehousing distribution and manufacturing that is

          4  undertaking a project that might be, you know, at

          5  least half a million dollars or a million dollars in

          6  physical capital investment, buying a building,

          7  buying equipment, and of that nature.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: But then in

          9  your testimony it says 250,000 is the minimum,

         10  that's a quarter of a million.

         11                 MR. MAGUIRE: That's for the reporting

         12  requirements. That also includes things such as EDC

         13  leases. Now, we own a number of City-owned

         14  properties, such as the Brooklyn Army Terminal, that

         15  we lease to tenants who might be paying --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Or the Brooklyn

         17  Navy Yard.

         18                 MR. MAGUIRE: Right.

         19                 And those can handle very small

         20  businesses because they're negotiating individual

         21  lease deals. But in terms of the programs we run

         22  that provide tax benefits and other assistance, you

         23  have to be making major capital investments, and on

         24  the commercial side, which I would deal with, the

         25  smaller end of our scale would still be 100, 200 --
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          2  for us would be 100, 200 jobs. Those manufacturers

          3  might have ten people but they're buying or building

          4  a warehouse, but it's really, for this tool it's the

          5  capital investment, and it's going to exclude retail

          6  businesses and service businesses and things like

          7  that.

          8                 But there are a number of other

          9  programs through the Department of Small Business

         10  Services, and the Department of Finance, that will

         11  provide them with tax savings and other benefits

         12  that can be very helpful.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I guess I'm

         14  trying to understand the oversight jurisdiction as

         15  to whether or not we feel, as a Committee, that the

         16  data being presented to us, regarding Local Law 69,

         17  is doing its job.

         18                 And, so, when I read your testimony,

         19  and I'm just looking for what criteria am I going to

         20  allow myself to conclude such a finding, that I'll

         21  be able to have tangible information here.

         22                 So, forgive me if you've already read

         23  it through your testimony, I'm just trying to -- is

         24  there a tangible chart that states a descriptive

         25  data, because you mention here that Local Law

                                                            46

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  requires EDC to prepare and submit an annual report,

          3  so I'm assuming that the descriptive data is

          4  something that you're going to be submitting or you

          5  submitted regarding what EDC project took place

          6  under your jurisdiction in the last ten years?

          7                 MR. SIREFMAN: The testimony today is

          8  about what's required under the requirement of Local

          9  Law 69. The question that you're raising about it,

         10  is that data helpful for you in understanding what

         11  we're doing for the business community, I think gets

         12  back to Chair Sanders' question about are there ways

         13  to have more effective data, whether or not it's

         14  with less or more labor, to provide that data, and I

         15  think that's something, Council Member Reyna, you

         16  missed when I opened up, said that's a discussion

         17  we've actually quite welcomed to have with you and

         18  figure out together how we can provide better data.

         19                 Let me just add one other thing,

         20  which is Local Law 69 does not include, there is an

         21  annual finance report that goes to the State

         22  Comptroller's Office about the IDA activities. If

         23  that's something you find helpful we'd certainly be

         24  happy to share that with you, as well.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: In your

                                                            47

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  testimony there's a specific item gross City

          3  benefits were $17.6 billion for the 615 Local Law 69

          4  project. These projects involve the projected

          5  retention of 211,586 jobs, and the creation of a

          6  future 74,520 jobs through the year, fiscal year

          7  2010. Where are these jobs being created, would be

          8  the logical question?

          9                 MR. SIREFMAN: These are jobs that are

         10  being created by the companies that have received

         11  benefits that we can offer. That's all contained in

         12  this report, in the Local Law 69 report. What I was

         13  providing is just summary information.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And, so, do we

         15  know that these are New York City employees, or, you

         16  know, at entry level jobs or managerial jobs

         17  opportunity for growth from entry level to

         18  managerial jobs? You know, I'm trying to get a

         19  perspective as to are we creating jobs?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Do you have a

         21  breakdown of jobs, and does that report currently --

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And where are

         23  these jobs being created?

         24                 MR. SIREFMAN: We can do that to the

         25  extent that we have data. There are limitations in
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          2  some of the data that we can get about the kinds of

          3  characteristics of the job that you just described.

          4  Those are very real limitations. We certainly try to

          5  keep as much data as possible.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Why?

          7                 MR. SIREFMAN: Urvashi, do you want to

          8  speak to some of those please?

          9                 MS. KUHL: Yes. To get to your points

         10  that we do, in this huge report we report for all of

         11  the 615 projects individually, so there's an

         12  address, there's a type of the company, industry

         13  classification, and the number of jobs per company

         14  in the City.

         15                 So, yes, you could find out where the

         16  jobs are in the City and what company they're for.

         17  So, that's one answer.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: There's no

         19  requirement that the employee should be a New York

         20  City resident?

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: Do you want to speak to

         22  that?

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And so the jobs

         24  could be created, but they're not necessarily for

         25  residents of New York City. As we notice, you know,
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          2  in pockets of poverty, it's the same areas that have

          3  the highest unemployment rate.

          4                 MS. KUHL: Part of the answer to that

          5  is that the BEA through the Department of Commerce

          6  has, or and the Census Bureau has county-to-county

          7  commuting information data that they collect in the

          8  Census. Of course it's over a seven-year period, but

          9  there is that information available. So we do use

         10  those ratios, which tell us what proportion of jobs

         11  typically will be in within New York City and what

         12  proportion of the jobs will be outside. But that's

         13  an assumption, that's the more generalization, not

         14  very accurate. I'm afraid that accurate information

         15  right now is not available.

         16                 MR. SIREFMAN: Let me raise something

         17  else related to the issue, which is attempting to

         18  match job creation with local residents. This is an

         19  issue that I know certainly we've spoken a lot with

         20  Councilwoman James on, specific to the Downtown

         21  Brooklyn Plan. Let me point out actually something

         22  I'm very committed to, being a different issue than

         23  with private companies, we cannot make absolute

         24  commitments on that in the absence of a study that

         25  you all are undertaking on disparity issues and may
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          2  be a subject for a separate discussion, but that's a

          3  constraint for us in trying to further that goal.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: How did a

          5  disparity study get in on this one?

          6                 MR. SIREFMAN: I took advantage of

          7  that opportunity because I think the issue of making

          8  sure that job creation, wherever possible, is tied

          9  to local residents is important.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: No, no, I agree.

         11  We're on the same accord if we're saying that local

         12  jobs for local residents is critical. Absolutely.

         13                 I'm just trying to figure out how the

         14  City not having a disparity study is slowing our

         15  great efforts to do --

         16                 MR. SIREFMAN: I was just adding

         17  another dimension to the issue which we think is an

         18  important one.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I see. I'm sorry

         20  to interrupt you.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Thank you, Mr.

         22  Chair. I just wanted to I guess end with is it

         23  possible to receive information as to where, very

         24  categorically, where have these jobs, where have

         25  these businesses expanded? Have they moved from A
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          2  area to B area? Did they employ once they moved to B

          3  area where they were able to expand local residents?

          4  Was there a decline or an increase on unemployment

          5  in the area?

          6                 You know, I think we need to be

          7  sensitive to the fact that when we have local laws

          8  such as these to follow up with reporting, that

          9  we're absolutely getting results that will benefit

         10  New York City and not just businesses alone, but

         11  local residents as well.

         12                 MR. SIREFMAN: Well, Council member,

         13  let me say, a lot of that data is in fact included

         14  in the reporting, for those of it that's not, I mean

         15  we appreciate this is something you've raised as a

         16  way, and I would wrap that into the discussion we

         17  need to have about what data you think is valuable

         18  and look at what we can provide.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: So you're

         20  saying that you do have this information?

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: I'm saying some of that

         22  information is available. You went through a long

         23  list of things. Some is not. We'd be happy to sit

         24  down with you and walk you through what we think is

         25  available, what's not, and how we can structure into
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          2  the report.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Was anything

          4  shown on this slide show?

          5                 MR. SIREFMAN: I am unrelated to the

          6  slide show.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I see, okay.

          8                 MR. SIREFMAN: I'm just sitting in

          9  front of it. I can give it a sneak look and see if

         10  it has anything.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Well, as long

         12  as it had information regarding all of what we were

         13  saying, it's useless now. But I'm just very

         14  interested, because I have an industrial park in my

         15  area, and I see the potential growth. And we have

         16  BIDs in the area, but I don't see the rapid change

         17  the way 14th Street, let's say Union Square, has had

         18  in the last ten years.

         19                 MR. SIREFMAN: I will say that both

         20  EDC and our colleagues at Small Business Services

         21  share your passion for the growth of an industrial

         22  park and that BID, and we'd be happy to discuss that

         23  for you.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And there's an

         25  area called the "Broadway Triangle," where a
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          2  Pathmark was supposed to be built to create jobs,

          3  and Pathmark being a multi-billion dollar

          4  enterprise, I would think you want to move forward

          5  on that.

          6                 I don't know it's the best project

          7  for the area. I think we need other essential

          8  products in the area, considering that that's right

          9  across the street from a food bazaar that's already

         10  a supermarket, nevertheless, that project has been

         11  underway for the past 12 years, maybe even 20 years,

         12  and nothing has moved.

         13                 And, so, I wonder, you know, how has

         14  Local Law 69, at a very local level, been beneficial

         15  to an area such as Williamsburg?

         16                 MR. SIREFMAN: Local Law 69, I mean

         17  the data contained within it, speaks to a number of

         18  companies that have received benefits. Some of those

         19  maybe in that area, we would be happy to do an

         20  analysis.

         21                 The Broadway Triangle, I would urge

         22  you, and I will relay this to my colleagues at the

         23  Department of Housing Preservation and Development,

         24  who are really the lead agency in terms to see if we

         25  can get progress on the Broadway Triangle, I think
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          2  we all share that goal.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I appreciate

          4  the time, Mr. Chair. And thank you very much.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you. Very

          6  useful questions.

          7                 Council Member Clarke.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chair.

         10                 Good afternoon. It kind of disturbs

         11  me a bit that we can't find out of the 74,520 jobs,

         12  I guess that the projected retention and creation of

         13  74,520 through the Year 2010, we don't have a

         14  projection of how many of those would employ New

         15  Yorkers, I mean New York City residents. There's no

         16  way that you can ascertain that in cutting a deal to

         17  give tax dollars to the City of New York?

         18                 MR. SIREFMAN: Well, I would say, I

         19  mean we have good estimates from the census data on

         20  what we can -- obviously, what somebody is

         21  projecting to hire over the next several years, we

         22  don't yet know who that person is going to be, we

         23  have good projections from the Census.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Right.

         25                 MR. SIREFMAN: We also do have a
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          2  balancing issue in terms of dealing with a specific

          3  company, to the extent we want that company to be in

          4  the City and not somewhere else, they want to draw

          5  from our metropolitan labor pool. We know that if

          6  they're here, a large number of those jobs are going

          7  to be New York City residents.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Do we really

          9  know that? How do we know that if you're not keeping

         10  record of residencies? How do we know that? We're

         11  assuming that, right?

         12                 MR. SIREFMAN: The growth for a

         13  company and jobs, we would love to see has many New

         14  Yorkers employed as possible, but it's important to

         15  note that keeping those jobs here is critical,

         16  whoever fills them. And I want to make sure it's

         17  clear, that our mission is to keep jobs in New York

         18  City.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Just jobs. So,

         20  if people want to commute from Connecticut, from New

         21  Jersey, if they want to commute and someone just

         22  chooses New York as their corporate headquarters but

         23  does not necessarily find the talent or whatever

         24  from New Yorkers, we still subsidize that as New

         25  Yorkers.
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          2                 MR. SIREFMAN: We still get benefits

          3  from those companies being located here.

          4                 Obviously, we'd like to see as many

          5  jobs --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I mean, has

          7  there been a cost benefit analysis? I mean, has that

          8  really been done?

          9                 MR. MAGUIRE: Yes. There is, before

         10  any one of these deals is done there is a cost

         11  benefit analysis --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: And have we --

         13                 MR. MAGUIRE: -- That is based on, to

         14  the extent that --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Hold on a

         16  second. I got that point.

         17                 Have we then verified that that cost

         18  benefit analysis has proven to be true? Because you

         19  projected it, right? You said before any company

         20  moves here. Now, after they move here, do we then go

         21  back to make sure that what we expected from our

         22  investment is what we got, that is the return on

         23  that?

         24                 MR. MAGUIRE: We know what we got is

         25  all of the jobs that are here, and they have to
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          2  remain in compliance.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: That does not

          4  answer my question.

          5                 I want us to know, not speculate, you

          6  know, and I think that's where New Yorkers are

          7  getting fed up with these programs, quite frankly.

          8  I'm not saying that they don't work, or they do. I'm

          9  saying it's this ambiguity is why we're sitting here

         10  today. We want to know for sure that our investments

         11  that we're making are really yielding the tangible

         12  benefits that we want to see, and we want to know

         13  that if that's the case, then let us focus our

         14  effort, you know, at doing this better or doing that

         15  better, but there just seems to be some ambiguity in

         16  the responses that you're giving.

         17                 MR. SIREFMAN: I would disagree with

         18  that.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I disagree

         20  with you.

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: We are committed to

         22  both ensuring growth here in the City and reporting

         23  --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: That's a very

         25  general statement. What I'm talking about are hard
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          2  numbers.

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: We looked at the direct

          4  benefit from all of these, we look at the indirect

          5  benefit, the jobs created directly.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: And how do you

          7  quantify the benefit?

          8                 MR. SIREFMAN: Do you want to talk a

          9  little bit about our modeling of it?

         10                 MS. KUHL: For every job that is

         11  created, there is a direct impact in the sense that

         12  what is the only potential of that individual job.

         13                 In addition there is an indirect

         14  impact, because the person is employed in the City,

         15  that person gets income and that income is spent and

         16  taxes generated and so forth, that indirect piece is

         17  also captured in hard numbers that are reported in

         18  this report.

         19                 To the point of where residents are,

         20  the jobs that are in New York City, how many of them

         21  actually stay in the City and how many don't, the

         22  census provides an estimate, but that estimate is

         23  based on actual numbers. It may not be actual

         24  numbers from previous years, but the fact that these

         25  jobs are within the City and are in the census
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          2  reporting, it is those jobs they report on.

          3                 So, the proportion, when you talk

          4  about proportion, when you have an estimate of how

          5  many jobs are within the City and not within the

          6  City, it does take into account the jobs that are

          7  here.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Just as a point

          9  of clarification, would you mind, Sergeant-At-Arms,

         10  passing the report around just so we can look at it?

         11  My members, even as we speak, there may be something

         12  that captures our attention.

         13                 You were speaking, Madam Council

         14  member?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I can clearly

         16  understand the challenge in distilling this

         17  information, which is essentially what you're

         18  telling me. It's very hard to distill this

         19  information, because you're relying on I guess other

         20  reporting agencies. But at some point I think you

         21  sort of have to draw the line and, you know, do some

         22  real in-depth analysis about who we're actually

         23  subsidizing here. I personally don't get a clear

         24  picture of that from what you're saying. You're

         25  saying trust us essentially, right?
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          2                 MR. SIREFMAN: As I said to Chair

          3  Sanders, let us come back to you. I would urge you

          4  to review the Local Law 69 report, see what data you

          5  think in there is helpful and see what's not, and

          6  let's continue that. We share the goal of both jobs

          7  for New Yorkers and of sharing data, to make sure

          8  that we're doing the best job we can.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: That's sort of

         10  tangential to the point I was trying to get at. I

         11  don't think I'm going to be able to get anything

         12  further. So, I'll read -- no, I won't read the

         13  report. Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Council Member

         15  James.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Good afternoon.

         17                 MR. SIREFMAN: Good afternoon.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Thank you,

         19  Josh. When I was in Albany, I remember reviewing

         20  some audit reports by the State Comptroller, some

         21  public authorities, and I remember the State

         22  Comptroller is required to perform performance

         23  audits, as well as accounting audits on state

         24  agencies and state authorities, and the question is

         25  whether or not does Local Law 69 require performance
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          2  audits?

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: Do we know the answer

          4  to that?

          5                 MS. KUHL: The law, the actual

          6  statement of the law?

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Yes.

          8                 MS. KUHL: I believe not. It does not

          9  require any audits.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Okay.

         11                 Does it require accounting audits?

         12  No, okay.

         13                 Does it require specific compliance

         14  with the law? I mean, is there any enforcement

         15  mechanism?

         16                 MR. SIREFMAN: The enforcement is that

         17  the report is done and provided.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And to the

         19  extent that the corporations are not complying with

         20  the law, and/or not providing any direct benefits to

         21  the City of New York consistent with benefits that

         22  they received and/or that accrued to them, is there

         23  any enforcement mechanism, for instance? Are there

         24  any fines? Is there any referrals to any agencies?

         25                 MR. MAGUIRE: Well, the Local Law 69
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          2  is our reporting of the information we get to you.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Yes.

          4                 MR. MAGUIRE: That doesn't impose a

          5  requirement on the companies. What we have is an

          6  assistance agreement with a company that in that

          7  agreement requires their submission information and

          8  has consequences to the extent they don't provide

          9  it. So, it's one step removed but we impose this on

         10  our companies.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: So, it's my

         12  understanding that Local Law 69 is nothing more than

         13  a reporting law, correct?

         14                 MR. MAGUIRE: Yes.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And it's also

         16  my understanding that you have an agreement with the

         17  corporation to provide certain information, correct?

         18                 And it's further my information that

         19  as a result of the information that they provide

         20  you, you're supposed to enforce, they're supposed to

         21  provide some sort of benefits to the City of New

         22  York; is that my understanding of law in the way

         23  that it works?

         24                 MR. MAGUIRE: Yes.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Okay. And the
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          2  agreement that you have with these corporations, to

          3  the extent has there ever been a corporation and/or

          4  entity that has received some benefit from the City

          5  of New York which has not provided any benefits to

          6  the residents of the City of New York?

          7                 MR. MAGUIRE: No. Again, we make sure

          8  before we invest, and that's the way we view it.

          9  We're investing benefits in a project that's going

         10  to produce much more for the City in tax benefits.

         11  Those tax collections obviously benefit the

         12  residents, if that company wasn't here producing

         13  that, the revenue would have to be made up

         14  somewhere. There's also percentages of jobs which

         15  will vary, but we generally have a good idea of it

         16  that are held by City residents, and then also all

         17  of those people working for the company are in the

         18  City all day using services and entertainment and

         19  spending money on the City, so there are a variety

         20  of ways it benefits residents.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: So, in this

         22  report, any corporation that receives benefits from

         23  the City of New York, basically what you're

         24  testifying to is that I can review that and see how

         25  many jobs were created, how many of them are City
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          2  residents, correct?

          3                 MR. MAGUIRE: No.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: No?

          5                 MR. MAGUIRE: Not the City residents.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: No City

          7  residents. No residency requirement.

          8                 MR. KUHL: It doesn't give you what

          9  the residency is of the jobs that are created, but

         10  it definitely gives you the jobs that are created

         11  and the jobs that are held by that company for a

         12  seven-year period.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And it's for a

         14  seven-year period.

         15                 And is it also my understanding that

         16  some of these benefits last longer than seven years?

         17                 MR. MAGUIRE: That's correct.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And it's also

         19  my understanding that there's a wide range of

         20  benefits, sales tax, tax exempt bonds, land sales,

         21  utility grants, utility offsets, leases, training

         22  grants, the list goes on and on. But that does not

         23  cover the universe. It's my understanding that

         24  there's a wide range of other subsidies that are

         25  available which are not reported in this report; is
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          2  that not the case?

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's the universe of

          4  tools that we have.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: How about

          6  pilots, payments in lieu of taxes? Is that in here?

          7                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's included in

          8  there.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And it's also

         10  my understanding, or you tell me if I'm wrong, I've

         11  been told that only certain corporations are

         12  reflected in this document? Does this reflect the

         13  universe of corporations that actually receive the

         14  benefits that I just outlined?

         15                 MR. SIREFMAN: It reflects the

         16  corporations that qualify based on the requirements

         17  in the law as to what's reported, and that's in fact

         18  some of the discussion about Intro. 373 was

         19  exploring --

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Right.

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: -- Whether or not those

         22  requirements are sufficient.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And what about

         24  corporations that receive benefits from the IDA, are

         25  they reported where it's reflected in this document?
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          2                 MR. SIREFMAN: Yes. Plus we also have

          3  this financial report to the State Comptroller that

          4  we submit.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: So, if I wanted

          6  to see whether or not any jobs were created at

          7  MetroTech, Atlanta Terminal, I guess it's too new to

          8  review Bank of New York, I could look at this

          9  document and sort of get an idea of whether or not

         10  there has been substantial benefits to the City of

         11  New York at these two projects, at these two sites?

         12                 MR. SIREFMAN: You should be able to.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: I should be

         14  able to? Okay.

         15                 This agreement that you have with the

         16  corporation, is it a performance-based contract? Is

         17  there any relationship tied to the creation of jobs

         18  and benefits and is there any way that we can focus

         19  on residents in the City of New York?

         20                 For instance, I know we have a high

         21  rate of unemployment within the African-American

         22  community and the Latino community, and the question

         23  is whether or not we can actually track the creation

         24  of new jobs to certain areas within the City of New

         25  York where we have high rates of unemployment. Do
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          2  you think it's possible that we can do that? Or is

          3  it something that we can pursue together?

          4                 MR. SIREFMAN: It's very difficult,

          5  but I would be very interested to see if we could

          6  figure out a pilot way to track that.

          7                 The other participant I think, and

          8  that is not here, which is under Small Business

          9  Services, which now has a Department of Employment,

         10  I think that's an idea they would find of interest.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES:  Okay. No

         12  further questions.

         13                 Oh, one last question.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: By all means.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES:  So, is there

         16  an enforcement officer that basically determines

         17  whether or not individuals are in compliance with

         18  the agreement?

         19                 MR. SIREFMAN: We have an entire

         20  Compliance Department --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: You have a

         22  Compliance Unit?

         23                 MR. SIREFMAN: -- That is focused

         24  entirely on that.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: And in terms of
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          2  those corporations that are not in compliance, what

          3  happens, if anything?

          4                 MR. MAGUIRE: It really depends on

          5  what the non-compliance is. There is a whole range

          6  of consequences from economy is worse and they lay

          7  some people off and have fewer people, to they've

          8  picked up their Chief Executive Officers and moved

          9  them out of the City.

         10                 So, these can range from a temporary

         11  suspension of use of benefits, which to the extent

         12  the growth comes back, to a repayment of everything

         13  taken times a penalty multiplier that for the first

         14  half of the deal is 200 percent.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Has that ever

         16  happened?

         17                 MR. MAGUIRE: Yes, it has.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Well, we'll

         19  talk about that later.

         20                 MR. MAGUIRE: And we have, you know,

         21  we've imposed our penalties.

         22                 We require performance in exchange

         23  for benefits, but we can't actually keep a company

         24  from moving. We can just ensure that it is a

         25  disincentive for them to do it, and if they do,
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          2  we're getting everything we've given back and more.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER JAMES: Okay, thank

          4  you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I'm expressly

          6  interested in a recapture provision in a case like

          7  that; however, I will yield to Council Member

          8  Gonzalez.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Thank you,

         10  Mr. Chairman.

         11                 Mr. Sirefman, I really apologize

         12  because I did walk in a little later.

         13                 I'm really interested, and my

         14  question is in respect to leases and EDC. Example,

         15  this is just a scenario: I've invested, or someone

         16  let's say has invested half a million dollars in a

         17  project, it's ten years later and for whatever

         18  reason something goes wrong with the lease

         19  situation, what kind of technical assistance does

         20  EDC provide, and is there a possibility, which I'm

         21  sure there is a possibility of losing that lease?

         22  But what exactly would you give?

         23                 I mean, I'm District 38, so it's the

         24  industrial park and I'm very interested. I saw that

         25  in this volume here you have 54 projects that are in
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          2  my district, so if someone has a lease, and

          3  according to it's the possibility of even up to 99

          4  years, what would create a situation, or is there

          5  any protocol in place with EDC? And if you have it,

          6  I would like to be able to look at it, in respect to

          7  appropriate technical assistance for someone who may

          8  reach out to my office and say, Councilwoman,

          9  there's a possibility I'll lose my lease, so

         10  whatever -- you know, tell me what is in place.

         11                 MR. SIREFMAN: Well, technical

         12  assistance, really the best venue is in fact Small

         13  Business Services, because what you're talking about

         14  is if in fact there is assistance that can be

         15  provided to help the business in its conducting of

         16  its business, and that's one of their critical

         17  roles, is to provide that technical assistance.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Okay. And in

         19  your experience with EDC, has there ever been, or

         20  you don't have to give me just numbers maybe, or in

         21  the past where people have lost their leases after

         22  20 some years or something?

         23                 MR. SIREFMAN: We're not in the

         24  business of discouraging businesses from growing.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: So, I'm

                                                            71

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  saying in your experience has that ever happened?

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: We've had, as a

          4  landlord of properties, there's definitely been

          5  instances of every circumstance you can imagine. In

          6  general, though, we try not to have that happen.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Okay, and

          8  then small business would be who would intervene or

          9  who would be there to assist, as far as technical

         10  assistance?

         11                 MR. SIREFMAN: Certainly on behalf of

         12  technical assistance.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Okay. I

         14  would like to maybe have my office and us meet. That

         15  would be great. Thank you.

         16                 MR. SIREFMAN: We would be happy to.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GONZALEZ: Thank you,

         18  Chairman.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you,

         20  Ma'am.

         21                 Council Member Reyna.

         22                 Allow me, Council member? We've been

         23  joined by Council Member Recchia, who is also Chair

         24  of Small Business for our City, and we've been

         25  especially joined by Council Member Robert Jackson,
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          2  who chairs the Contracts Committee for the City

          3  Council. So, I'm glad that Council Member Jackson is

          4  here. Drink your lemonade and pitch in, sir.

          5                 Council Member Reyna.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I'm not trying

          7  to be disrespectful, you can call me Diana.

          8                 I'm trying to figure out, in this

          9  particular document it says here, and I looked up my

         10  district and took one company that said it's going

         11  to be creating seven jobs. It applied the closing

         12  date for a straight lease of 99. Is there a

         13  mechanism, because on this reporting form there is

         14  no horizontal line that indicates the number of jobs

         15  created as it mentioned it would create. It's page

         16  65.

         17                 MR. SIREFMAN: Give us a chance,

         18  Diana, to find it.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Sure.

         20                 Because if I receive this document,

         21  and I'm going to review each and every business in

         22  my area to see how many they said they would create,

         23  I won't have the feasibility of knowing whether or

         24  not they've created 50 percent of the targeted

         25  number or 25 percent.
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          2                 MR. SIREFMAN: Urvashi, do you want to

          3  speak to that?

          4                 MS. KUHL: The first line where it

          5  says "number of company jobs using the analysis,"

          6  that is the number of jobs the company has, so the

          7  company reports to us it has every year of this

          8  lease.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I'm sorry, what

         10  line is that?

         11                 MS. KUHL: The line immediately below

         12  the Fiscal Year '96, Fiscal Year '97 row, the row

         13  immediately below that.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: It starts out

         15  with zero.

         16                 MS. KUHL: Yes, because the deal only

         17  started in '99, so Fiscal Year 2000 will have a

         18  number. The deal started on 17th of August, '99, so

         19  that's Fiscal Year 2000. So, that will have a

         20  number, 98. Fiscal Year '01 has a number, '02, '03

         21  and so forth. So those numbers are actual jobs.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: My reading of

         23  this is they went up and then they went down.

         24                 MS. KUHL: Yes, that's correct.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Essentially the
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          2  final total would be --

          3                 MS. KUHL: For Fiscal Year of '03,

          4  they had 99 jobs.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And is that an

          6  increase, or a decrease or the same?

          7                 MS. KUHL: Well, they started with 98

          8  jobs.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: That's one job.

         10                 MS. KUHL: At the time the lease was

         11  signed the number of retained jobs were 40. If you

         12  look up at the left-hand corner, it says "jobs to be

         13  retained is 40."

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Yes.

         15                 MS. KUHL: Jobs to be created is

         16  seven.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: As soon as they

         18  started out --

         19                 MS. KUHL: In Fiscal Year 2000, they

         20  started out with 98 employees.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Right. So, jobs

         22  to be retained were 40; jobs to be created was

         23  seven; they received official benefits signed by 99,

         24  but were able to utilize it by 2000, creating 98

         25  jobs total, which is much more than they ever
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          2  predicted in creating.

          3                 MS. KUHL: Yes, that's correct.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Why the

          5  disparity as far as numbers? I mean, I'm glad.

          6                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's good news, isn't

          7  it?

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Yes, it's great

          9  news. But why would they think that they're only

         10  going to be able to create seven, rather than

         11  double, more than double the amount?

         12                 MS. KUHL: Number seven is the jobs

         13  that they were able, or they were sure they would be

         14  able to commit to create. I cannot speak to why they

         15  report only seven jobs would be created at the time.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Okay. I'd love

         17  to receive one of these.

         18                 MR. SIREFMAN: I can certainly make

         19  sure. I don't know why you haven't, but I'll make

         20  sure we do. Hopefully, you know, it would be

         21  interesting to look back at that company and see. I

         22  think what we may have is a wonderful success story.

         23  That would be great.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And just to

         25  finalize my comments, as far as the creation of
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          2  future 74,520 jobs, how are we bringing in the union

          3  apprenticeship program where we can target -- and I

          4  know that perhaps this might not be EDC's role, but

          5  I see it one in the same when working with DSBS,

          6  EDC, IDA, whatever agency you want to throw in

          7  there, in order to collectively create jobs where

          8  they're most needed, which are the pockets of

          9  poverty.

         10                 MR. SIREFMAN: You know, it's a great

         11  point. What really does that is making sure that

         12  there is synergies between all the work agencies are

         13  doing. And, you know, for example, a project like

         14  Steiner Studios in Brooklyn where SBS now is working

         15  with the studio to make sure that there is a hiring

         16  program, and you know we've been involved in that

         17  project in different ways.

         18                 That's just one example, but there

         19  are certainly opportunities for that.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Josh, if I have

         21  let's say a young 18 year old who is looking for an

         22  opportunity, doesn't know if they want to go to

         23  college, where do I send them? Because this is where

         24  my dilemma is?

         25                 MR. SIREFMAN: I could offer my
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          2  advice. I think that's a workforce development

          3  issue, and that's Commissioner Walsh and SBS is

          4  really the best venue, and we'd be happy to

          5  facilitate further discussion.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: You're working

          7  in partnership with DSBS in Steiner Studios.

          8                 MR. SIREFMAN: That's correct. SBS,

          9  for example, could direct them to the various

         10  programs that they have with different employers.

         11                 They're the best gateway.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And, so, would

         13  your answer be, yes, you are working in

         14  collaboration with the various agencies to create a

         15  partnership with the union in apprenticeship

         16  programs, so that we're not just -- it's not just

         17  rhetoric, it's not just fluff, it's real action, a

         18  targeted date, this is how many we expect at the end

         19  of the year.

         20                 And I'm just going to give you an

         21  example: Section 3, Public Housing, there's a

         22  federal law that they have to have at least a

         23  certain amount of employees when X number of

         24  millions of dollars have been dedicated to a

         25  development, so that it employs residents. That has
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          2  not been enforced nor complied, and so now we're

          3  back at the drawing board trying to create the

          4  mechanism to make that possible.

          5                 MR. SIREFMAN: You know, again, let me

          6  reiterate something I mentioned before. You know,

          7  for example, in the Downtown Brooklyn plan where we

          8  talked about doing everything possible to have local

          9  hiring, both in the construction process and then

         10  matching companies in the future, local residents,

         11  we can only do so much at this point. We certainly

         12  need, you know, I mentioned a disparity study, we

         13  certainly need to work with you on that.

         14                 I would urge you, though, I think SBS

         15  can really help you in understanding specific

         16  projects and perhaps the unions may be involved in

         17  some of those.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: When you quote

         19  the 74,520 jobs, where are they targeted? These are

         20  Citywide jobs?

         21                 MR. SIREFMAN: Those are jobs Citywide

         22  from all the companies, that's projected from all of

         23  the companies that are included in the report.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: These are not

         25  the future jobs connected to the projects that are
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          2  going to be forthcoming through the Javits Center.

          3                 MR. SIREFMAN: No.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: So, this is in

          5  addition.

          6                 MR. SIREFMAN: No. This is just for

          7  those companies that have received benefits and

          8  therefore are included in the reporting for Local

          9  Law 69.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Will you be

         11  including jobs, for instance, of the expansion of

         12  the Javits Center, let's say? Will you be working

         13  with those specific projects? And would that be

         14  considered in these numbers as well?

         15                 MR. SIREFMAN: That wouldn't be in

         16  those numbers. We're certainly working wherever

         17  possible on those kinds of projects.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: But you see

         19  yourself in the future including more, so that at

         20  the end we're not just creating 74,000 jobs, we're

         21  creating in addition to that other?

         22                 MR. SIREFMAN: We want to create as

         23  many jobs as possible. If the reporting is currently

         24  mandated by what's in Local Law 69, again, I come

         25  back to my initial point to Chair Sanders, which was
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          2  if there are in effect suggestions about the kinds

          3  of data that are more helpful for you, that's a

          4  discussion we should have.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Mr. Chair, I

          6  just want to be clear, I don't want us to just say

          7  that there's 74,000 jobs that could be created til

          8  the year 2010, because we very well know there are

          9  other projects in the line throughout the City of

         10  New York where in the scheme of just job creation,

         11  this could be triple the amount. And, so, perhaps

         12  it's because it's just a jurisdiction level, you're

         13  not dealing with the Javits Center.

         14                 MR. SIREFMAN: I'll give you an

         15  example. Again, I think it's a good example, the

         16  Downtown Plan, which will allow for four and a half

         17  million square feet of commercial space to be built.

         18  That could translate into 18,000 jobs. Eventually, I

         19  hope to be, and if it's not me, somebody else

         20  sitting here and talking to you, about the companies

         21  that located there that maybe received benefits, and

         22  those jobs are then real, and then accounted for in

         23  this report.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Council Member

         25  Reyna, your point of we want real figures, and of
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          2  course these are real figures, we want to know not

          3  only that these are potential jobs, we want to know

          4  more about these jobs, we want to know who has them,

          5  how many New Yorkers and things of that nature, is

          6  the reason why of course we're having this meeting

          7  today and this hearing, and this is not the end of

          8  this one. Your points are very valid and are taken.

          9  This dialogue, this discussion that we are having is

         10  not over.

         11                 I heard many of my colleagues talk

         12  about, and these are the points that we're going to

         13  speak of in the near future, my friends, how many --

         14  not simply how many, but what type of jobs, how much

         15  earned, more of geography with a real push towards

         16  pockets of poverty if you wish, and a real question

         17  of New Yorkers. But I would encourage you also to

         18  respond back with what you believe would make it a

         19  clearer, more concise report. And I want to thank

         20  you for coming out here today, and we will continue

         21  this dialogue, and thank you for producing such an

         22  incredible document, and we will continue this

         23  dialogue.

         24                 MR. SIREFMAN: Yes, thank you for your

         25  time. And we look forward to that.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

          3                 Will you call the next panel.

          4                 MS. REID: Will Ronnie Lowenstein,

          5  from the Independent Budget Office, please come up.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Greetings, Madam

          7  Lowenstein. How are you?

          8                 MS. LOWENSTEIN: Very well. Thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Good. Good. Get

         10  your water, get comfortable. Enjoy this air

         11  conditioning. Try not to go outside. For the sake of

         12  the one person in New York City that does not know

         13  you, would you be kind enough to introduce yourself,

         14  and to state your title and allow your very worthy

         15  staff to introduce themselves for the record.

         16                 Then you may begin.

         17                 MS. LOWENSTEIN: Thank you very much.

         18  I'm Ronnie Lowenstein. I'm Director of the City's

         19  Independent Budget Office.

         20                 To my left is Michael Jacobs, who is

         21  Senior Economist at IBO, and to his left is Michael

         22  Rodovan, IBO's General Counsel.

         23                 First of all, thank you very, very

         24  much for inviting us to testify.

         25                 Three years ago -- and you have
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          2  written testimony in front of you. Rather than

          3  dragging you through all of that on a reasonably hot

          4  afternoon, what I thought I would do is just hit

          5  some of the high points of that and answer any

          6  questions you may have.

          7                 Three years ago, IBO produced a

          8  report which we entitled "Full Disclosure,"

          9  assessing City reporting on business retention

         10  deals. Two years ago we testified before this

         11  Committee to talk about just that, the City of New

         12  York reporting on its economic development deal, not

         13  whether do these deals make sense or don't they make

         14  sense, but rather what sort of information do we

         15  give out on these deals, and what can you tell from

         16  it.

         17                 In that three-year period of time,

         18  there has indeed been some progress made. First of

         19  all, the reports which were being published

         20  irregularly are now published on schedule. More

         21  important, reports that formerly were virtually

         22  impossible to get your hands on are now generally

         23  available, and that's a huge difference and EDC is

         24  to be commended for that.

         25                 But the basic criticisms that we
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          2  leveled at the time against this report still

          3  basically hold. Despite, I think, a huge amount of

          4  effort that goes into this report by EDC, and

          5  despite a huge amount of data and a gigantic

          6  voluminous report, the report still doesn't give the

          7  Council and the City the information we need either

          8  to assess specific economic development incentive

          9  deals that are given out, or to more broadly oversee

         10  this City's economic development policy and say does

         11  it make sense or doesn't it?

         12                 What I'd like to do now is just

         13  really briefly summarize the report that we did and

         14  talk a little bit about your new intro.

         15                 First of all, Local Law 69, which is

         16  the law under which all this is reported,

         17  systematically understates the cost of the deals and

         18  overstates the benefits, and that's why you get

         19  ratios like 19 to 1 and 22 to 1. As a result, what

         20  it does is you wind up overstating how good the

         21  deals look.

         22                 Let me just give you a couple of

         23  examples of how costs are understated in the report.

         24                 As you, yourself, noted, the costs

         25  are there only for eight years. But many of those
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          2  costs persist year-in and year-out. So, for example,

          3  if you look at property tax abatements, they can

          4  last for 15 or 20 years, but we're only looking at

          5  them for eight years. Clearly, we're understating

          6  the costs there.

          7                 There are ways to deal with that.

          8  Even if you don't want to list out the benefits for

          9  every one of 20 years, you could give the present

         10  value of the benefits after a certain point, you

         11  could total it and give present values, you could

         12  say that these benefits continue at this level for X

         13  number of years. You don't necessarily need, if it's

         14  a 99-year lease, 99 different data fields to convey

         15  the same information. But by just using eight years,

         16  and not doing present values, and not doing totals,

         17  the costs are systematically understated.

         18                 Moreover, as you again noted, smaller

         19  agreements are omitted entirely. You may not want

         20  every small business having to go through all of the

         21  paperwork, but certainly given that EDC has this

         22  information, you want the totals there some place.

         23  You may decide that $250,000 or 25 employees is too

         24  high a threshold. Maybe you want to bring it down

         25  somewhat in the new intro., but you really do want
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          2  the totals from those deals included in the totals

          3  of what the City is spending or revenues that it is

          4  foregoing in doing the deals, because otherwise you

          5  really don't know how much of this we're doing and

          6  we don't know the full cost of it, and it's

          7  critically important that New Yorkers know the full

          8  cost of all of this.

          9                 So, at this point, there may be tens

         10  of thousands of these smaller deals, that literally

         11  outweigh everything else that's in the report, we

         12  just don't know.

         13                 Finally, some costs are simply not

         14  included. So, for example, maybe the simplest

         15  example to take, the City has a piece of property

         16  and sells it way below market rates to a company. We

         17  don't know that. You know, the City could have

         18  gotten a million dollars for the property and sells

         19  it for 5,000, we just know that the City got $5,000

         20  for having sold it, and we don't know what they

         21  could have gotten otherwise, which certainly is

         22  information that the City has.

         23                 At a more sophisticated level, there

         24  are other costs that are also systematically

         25  excluded. For example, when the Industrial
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          2  Development Agency makes loans, and of course makes

          3  loans at below market interest rates, because it

          4  issues tax exempt financing, that's a really good

          5  thing to be able to do, because it allows companies

          6  to come out and borrow cheaply, that's great. But

          7  from the point of view of the City fisc, what it

          8  means is that those guys aren't paying interest on

          9  -- I'm sorry, they're not paying taxes, personal

         10  income taxes, for example, on that interest income

         11  that they're getting. That's what it means to have a

         12  tax exempt bond.

         13                 Now, that's great if you're not

         14  paying it, but the City should have some idea of

         15  what it's foregoing. But that's a real cost to the

         16  City of New York for having IDA issue these tax

         17  exempt bonds on its behalf.

         18                 So, that cost is also excluded, and,

         19  so generally speaking, the way the report is

         20  stacked, you're not getting all of the costs

         21  included.

         22                 Then if you switch to the other side

         23  of the ledger, the report also systematically

         24  overstates the benefits to the deals, and they do

         25  that in part by making in part I think unrealistic
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          2  assumptions about what is going to happen.

          3                 And the one that I think has been

          4  brought up here was, if, for example -- well, when

          5  they do the reporting, they assume, EDC assumes,

          6  that if not for the deal, in the absence of this

          7  agreement, this firm would have left the City of New

          8  York, it wouldn't have just stayed or anything, it

          9  would have left, all of its employees would have

         10  moved out of the City of New York, some of its

         11  suppliers would have left the City of New York, and

         12  some of its suppliers' employees would have also

         13  gone.

         14                 And if you think that's a somewhat

         15  untenable assumption, let me take it one step

         16  further. They're even assuming that the property tax

         17  that would have been paid by the firm, had it stayed

         18  in the City of New York, in a certain building of

         19  the City of New York, would no longer be paid.

         20  That's in effect saying somehow you can pick up a

         21  chunk of Manhattan, barge it over to New Jersey, and

         22  it's gone forever. It's obviously nonsensical.

         23                 They make that assumption routinely.

         24  It's clearly unrealistic, and I might add, it's no

         25  longer best practice amongst economic development
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          2  agencies. So, all you have to do is look for

          3  examples of the State's Economic Development Agency,

          4  Empire State, and they're no longer making that

          5  assumption about their deals, they're estimating

          6  whether or not a firm would have left, or what share

          7  of a firm might have left and what share of the

          8  employees might have left, in order to come up with

          9  more realistic estimates of what the benefits are

         10  associated with each deal, and that's the sort of

         11  thing they should be doing and reporting.

         12                 Another big problem with the reports

         13  is one that Council Member Reyna touched on, is the

         14  employment data. I can't overstate the importance of

         15  the employment data in the reporting. I mean, you

         16  need to know how many jobs are being created, what's

         17  being retained, over what period of time, in order

         18  to even begin to assess what the deals do for the

         19  City of New York.

         20                 Yet, the best I can say about the

         21  Local Law 69 employment data is that it's confusing,

         22  and it's the nicest thing I can say about it.

         23                 You know, we have professionals who

         24  look through these reports and you really can't tell

         25  what it is you're looking at from one column to the
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          2  next.

          3                 Moreover, getting to something that

          4  Council Member James was talking about, two

          5  Comptroller's audits were done of this employment

          6  data, and the City Comptroller has indeed audited

          7  these reports, and found back in the nineties that

          8  companies were systematically under-reporting the

          9  number of people on the job at the beginning of the

         10  deal, so that it was of course easier for them to

         11  meet their target at the end of the day. Clearly not

         12  a good thing to do.

         13                 So, it's really tremendously

         14  important that that employment data be done and be

         15  done better in order to allow the Council and the

         16  City as a whole to really understand what we're

         17  getting for our money and to oversee these deals.

         18                 I think that Intro. 373 is a

         19  remarkably useful starting point. I think we were

         20  delighted when we saw it, and we still are. I think

         21  it goes through many of the suggestions made by IBO

         22  and others who are interested in this to do the

         23  report in a different way. I think it's particularly

         24  great that deals, information on deals, cost of

         25  deals will continue to be reported as long as you
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          2  are having costs and not arbitrarily cut off. I

          3  think it's good that information on smaller deals

          4  would be included in and aggregated into the totals,

          5  and I think it's critical that that employment data

          6  is going to be more carefully specified in the

          7  future. I think that's really important.

          8                 One additional suggestion on the

          9  employment data: When you talk about jobs created or

         10  retained, it's really important to be able to

         11  determine which is which, and in the current report

         12  you really can't. Firms have options of reporting

         13  either, and you don't know which it is they're

         14  reporting. They also have options to report things

         15  like zeros for data unavailable and you don't know

         16  whether it means that there are no employees there

         17  any longer or in fact that the data was unavailable.

         18  Clearly, they've got to be able to specify, either

         19  in footnotes or endnotes or through some code, what

         20  number that they're actually giving us.

         21                 Finally, one last issue I'd like to

         22  address is how specific you can make this

         23  legislation. I thought it was very productive for

         24  EDC to be sitting here saying that they were willing

         25  to come in and talk about what they could do to
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          2  strengthen the report, and to perhaps eliminate

          3  parts of the report that were simply not useful. I

          4  think that's a very constructive dialogue.

          5                 I think that broadening that out to

          6  include others is also a good idea. I think that's

          7  all stuff that should move ahead.

          8                 I think, as it does, though, you

          9  should keep in mind that it may not be possible to

         10  specify every single thing. Looking back, you know,

         11  some years ago, who would have expected that a large

         12  chunk of our economic development incentives would

         13  be given in the form of low-cost electric power. You

         14  know, maybe ten years from now we'll be giving

         15  low-cost water. I hope not, but perhaps. But it's

         16  going to be hard for us to foresee everything that's

         17  going to change down the road, and it's hard to

         18  foresee all the different ways that the employment

         19  data, which is now becoming way more mechanized and

         20  way more routine, is going to change over time as

         21  well.

         22                 One way to deal with that, without

         23  having to specify everything, and knowing that that

         24  landscape, both in terms of economic development and

         25  in terms of data, and in terms of best practices
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          2  methodology will change over time, would be to do

          3  something to create like a panel of experts,

          4  representing the Council, EDC, other agencies,

          5  perhaps outside groups, perhaps academics, you can

          6  cast in there pretty broadly, but to meet on a

          7  routine basis, if the report is an annual, then they

          8  meet annually before the report cycle starts, and

          9  looks at the report and says, you know, what's

         10  working, what's not, you know, what new incentives

         11  are being given out or the new kinds of recapture

         12  provisions that we need to talk about that we need

         13  specified, and then what those experts, you know,

         14  determine would then be incumbent upon EDC to in

         15  fact do it differently, do it better, do it best

         16  practices each year.

         17                 I think that might relieve some of

         18  the burden of trying to craft a law, and a group of

         19  very specific methodologies that are really very

         20  picky and change over time, and that might take some

         21  of the burden off of you in terms of legislative

         22  drafting.

         23                 Okay, that's it for my high points.

         24  Thank you, again, and can I answer any questions?

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well, you've
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          2  answered many.

          3                 Well, where do you start? You put so

          4  much out. My friends in the EDC, of course -- well,

          5  not of course, had one or two difficulties with

          6  Local Law 373. If I can remember their argument

          7  well, I believe that part of the argument, as they

          8  raised it, was that it would make the size of the

          9  paper double. We would have far more information,

         10  and not all of it relevant to what we are speaking

         11  about. Do you see that same danger in 373?

         12                 MS. LOWENSTEIN: I think that if, for

         13  example, you include smaller firms, you might want

         14  to simply include smaller firms, however you choose

         15  to define smaller firms, in the summary volume, in

         16  the totals as opposed to individual lines for each

         17  of the hundreds or perhaps thousands of deals.

         18                 Similarly, you know, if you've got a

         19  99-year lease, it doesn't mean you need 99 data

         20  fields to describe what's going on here. You can

         21  have one field that points out that, you know, it's

         22  a thousand dollars a year payment, I don't know what

         23  it would be, another one that talks about the

         24  duration of the lease, it's not eight years by

         25  definition, which is the assumption in everything in
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          2  the current Local Law 69 report, but rather a

          3  duration of 99 years, that's a second data field.

          4  And perhaps a third data field would give you the

          5  present value, the discounted cost to the City, or

          6  return to the City from all of those leases. So, you

          7  could do it shorter, and do it smarter.

          8                 And I would hope that EDC will be

          9  able to come up with ways to do that, so that you

         10  don't take an already lengthy report and turn it

         11  into a monster.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well, I do have

         13  to state that EDC has worked with this Committee

         14  very well. We have a great relationship.

         15                 Chris Mannings just walked in. Let me

         16  say it again so the Mayor can hear me.

         17                 I do have to say that EDC has worked

         18  with this Committee very well. We have a great

         19  relationship with them.  And everything that we have

         20  requested, they have tried to provide us. So, we're

         21  very, very hopeful, when they were saying that they

         22  will continue to work with us and come up with some

         23  counter proposals themselves on things that they

         24  believe would make it much more transparent.

         25                 The IBO has been a stellar idea, and
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          2  under your direction has done -- it has served the

          3  City of New York very well. I remember the arguments

          4  that were raised when it was created, how

          5  unnecessary it was or would be, why couldn't we just

          6  take the information from other places. If ever

          7  there was a proof of how needed you are, that proof

          8  has provided today.

          9                 I will have my staff continue to work

         10  with you on this issue. My staff and my Council will

         11  work with you on this issue, because these glaring

         12  deficits of Intro. 69 have to be resolved. The

         13  people of New York deserve to know that a dollar

         14  that is being sent out returns at least a dollar of

         15  work. It should return far more. I would love it if

         16  it returned $22 for every one dollar that it went

         17  out, I'll even accept 19. Hey, I'm an easy guy, I'll

         18  accept 10, but the people of New York deserve, at a

         19  minimum, to know how much is coming back, and it

         20  sure would be a good thing to know if New Yorkers

         21  were being hired in these jobs.

         22                 Yes, there are benefits if companies

         23  receive in certain tax and other great benefit, but

         24  that does not comfort the unemployed New Yorker to

         25  know that, hey, the guy in Jersey or Connecticut or
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          2  wherever is doing great for the City.

          3                 MS. LOWENSTEIN: I agree entirely.

          4                 And I should also say that a revised

          5  Local Law 69 report could also be a big help to EDC

          6  as well. And to the extent that over the years we

          7  had to put significant amounts of effort into a

          8  report, it doesn't serve their needs either, that's

          9  huge, that's not a good use of City resources as

         10  well. And we, too, have also really benefitted from

         11  their remarkably greater openness under this

         12  Administration. That's been a really good thing for

         13  IBO as well.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Yes, it is good

         15  to say. If they were wrong, we would say it. So,

         16  when they're right, we're going to cast them doing

         17  something right, and at least I want to.

         18                 I want to, unless my colleague who

         19  has been sitting back drawing red lines and stuff,

         20  unless Councilman Jackson has anything to say on

         21  this issue, I'm going to thank you very much for

         22  coming out here and for putting things in a slightly

         23  different perspective than we heard a little earlier

         24  today.

         25                 Council Member Jackson. Chair

                                                            98

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  Jackson.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON: I don't have

          4  any real questions, but my comment is I am very glad

          5  to hear from them, because obviously we get an

          6  independent perspective, and let me tell you, that's

          7  so important. Sometimes agency people, and I'm not

          8  saying that with the case here today, because I

          9  wasn't here during the entire testimony, but agency

         10  people appear to give like everything is fine and

         11  dandy, and it's not always fine and dandy. And I

         12  believe you always need to refocus about what you're

         13  doing and how you're doing it in order to make it

         14  better. So, I want to thank you for coming, Ronnie.

         15                 MS. LOWENSTEIN: Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

         17                 Now, if you'll call the next

         18  witnesses.

         19                 MS. REID: We're going to hear from

         20  Brad Usher, representing Senator Liz Krueger.  And

         21  after that, from Bettina Damiani, of Good Jobs New

         22  York, and Christopher Boyd of the New York

         23  Comptroller's Office.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Good to see you,

         25  sir. When that light is off, it's actually on. It's
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          2  the first trick of City Council. If you can't master

          3  that one well, you'll have to work for the Senator.

          4                 MR. USHER: Well, thank you very much.

          5  Good afternoon. My name is Brad Usher, and I am

          6  testifying for State Senator Liz Krueger who is in

          7  Albany today. Senator Krueger represents the 26th

          8  Senatorial District, which includes Midtown and the

          9  East Side of Manhattan.

         10                 I appreciate the opportunity to

         11  testify today regarding Intro. 373, which would

         12  establish new reporting requirements for the

         13  Economic Development Corporation, and allow for

         14  better oversight of the effectiveness of corporate

         15  subsidies in creating and retaining jobs in New York

         16  City.

         17                 I strongly support this legislation

         18  and have been pursuing similar efforts at the State

         19  level, where I have introduced S.5921, the Corporate

         20  Accountability for Tax Expenditures Act.

         21                 I believe that the State and City can

         22  and should work together to build a more

         23  comprehensive system for monitoring corporate

         24  subsidies, and I welcome the City Council

         25  legislation as a critical part of that effort.
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          2                 The key reason it is essential to

          3  address the issues of subsidies at both the State

          4  and City level at the same time is that the same

          5  corporations frequently receive tax breaks and other

          6  supports from both levels of government for the same

          7  projects.

          8                 Both the State and City must work

          9  together to ensure that we are not forfeiting

         10  revenue for no real benefit in terms of job creation

         11  and retention.

         12                 Unfortunately, at both levels of

         13  government, at present there is far too little

         14  oversight of corporate subsidies, making it hard to

         15  determine what we are actually getting in return for

         16  lost revenue.

         17                 Furthermore, to the extent that there

         18  is reporting under the current system, it is clear

         19  that neither the City nor State is effectively

         20  administering economic development incentive

         21  programs.

         22                 Our economic development strategy has

         23  been a defensive policy that reacts to individual

         24  company's threats to leave and has resulted in an

         25  over-emphasis on the finance and real estate
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          2  industries.

          3                 In fact, with the overwhelming

          4  majority of retention deals being in financial

          5  services, banking and insurance industries, they

          6  have almost exclusively focused on Manhattan's

          7  central business district.

          8                 According to a recent report issued

          9  by the Center for an Urban Future entitled "Engine

         10  Failure," these policies have destablized the City's

         11  economy, ignored the employment needs of most

         12  residents and failed to develop a comprehensive

         13  workforce development strategy. We need to foster an

         14  economic development strategy that focuses on a more

         15  diverse economy and a broader geographic base.

         16                 As such, New York City should

         17  reassess the common place usage of discretionary

         18  funding and subsidies for corporate retention deals.

         19  Over the past six years, more than $2 billion in New

         20  York City and New York State funds, have gone to

         21  some of the world's most profitable companies in the

         22  name of job retention.

         23                 Time and again, New York City has

         24  given tax breaks and incentives to corporations,

         25  such as Merrill Lynch, Paine Webber, Chase Manhattan
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          2  Bank, Citicorp and Viacom, only to be thanked by

          3  mergers and layoffs.

          4                 One recent and particularly egregious

          5  example of the misuse of subsidies was the recent

          6  approval by both the City and the State of deals for

          7  the Bank of America. The State approved $650 million

          8  in Liberty Bonds, funded through the

          9  State-controlled Empire State Development

         10  Corporation, and Bank of America also received $42

         11  million in City tax breaks funded through the

         12  Industrial Development Agency for the construction

         13  of a building at Sixth Avenue and 42nd Street.  It

         14  strains credibility to think that subsidies should

         15  be required to encourage development on this Midtown

         16  plot of land, which is clearly one of the most

         17  valuable locations in the entire country.

         18                 In addition, these subsidies were

         19  approved, despite the fact that Bank of America had

         20  failed to fulfill its obligations under a previous

         21  subsidy deal.

         22                 In 1993, Bank of America asked for

         23  $12 million in sales tax abatements in exchange for

         24  a promise to retain 1,700 employees at the World

         25  Trade Center.

                                                            103

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 A few years later, the sales tax deal

          3  was terminated when Bank of America merged with

          4  Security Pacific National Bank and laid off 800

          5  employees.

          6                 The current system for tax

          7  expenditure deals so commonly used in our City has

          8  raised many questions and concerns by the public and

          9  elected officials.

         10                 My State legislation, the Corporate

         11  Accountability for Tax Expenditures Act, would help

         12  address these issues at the state level. The

         13  ultimate goal of the act is to provide a

         14  comprehensive record of all economic development

         15  incentives that are entered into between State

         16  entities and buildings in order for the Legislature

         17  and the Governor to make well-informed decisions

         18  about tax expenditure.

         19                 The bill requires the State economic

         20  development assistance be provided by any state

         21  agency, public authority or public benefitted

         22  corporation as an incentive to a business

         23  organization must be based on terms of a written

         24  incentive agreement between the department and the

         25  business organization.
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          2                 Most importantly, the Act mandates

          3  that if a business organization fails to make the

          4  requisite level of capital investment in the project

          5  or fails to retain the specific number of jobs

          6  within the specified time frame, the business

          7  organization shall be deemed to no longer qualify

          8  for state economic assistance.

          9                 I believe Intro. 373 would accomplish

         10  similar goals at the City level, thus creating a

         11  more responsible and rational economic development

         12  policy.

         13                 It is essential to recognize that

         14  corporate subsidies increase the tax burden on

         15  average New Yorkers and increase pressure for cuts

         16  to essential services by substantially reducing the

         17  City's tax base. It is essential that we know what

         18  we are getting in exchange for these clear costs.

         19  What we should be getting is a substantial increase

         20  in jobs where workers earn a living wage, live in

         21  the City and receive adequate benefits such as

         22  health care.

         23                 Unfortunately, our current system of

         24  oversight provides no comprehensive system for

         25  ensuring the subsidies are providing these benefits.
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          2                 Intro. 373 would be an excellent step

          3  toward creating such a system and I urge the Council

          4  to act on this important legislation.

          5                 Thank you for the opportunity to

          6  testify.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Sir, just for

          8  the sake of the record, you did not type this up as

          9  we were testifying out here earlier, this was typed

         10  previously, of course.

         11                 MR. USHER: Yes.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: You will take

         13  back to the Senator that many members of this

         14  Committee share the same sentiment that she has

         15  expressed, and I personally thank her for taking

         16  such an S.5921, the corporate accountability for tax

         17  expenditures act, and doing battle at the state

         18  level for this.

         19                 I was speaking to my counsel earlier

         20  about the Bank of America deal also, which just

         21  catches you. You used a great example. It's hard to

         22  justify such a tax break. To say that they would

         23  need some money to develop that portion of New York

         24  is incredible, and it just means that all of us need

         25  to stay on our toes and to be vigilant.
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          2                 With that, I'm going to thank you,

          3  sir, and I'm going to call the next panel. Thank

          4  you.

          5                 MR. USHER: Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: My next panel.

          7                 MS. REID: Ms. Damiani and Mr. Boyd.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Of course,

          9  you're in the Damiani seat again. Good to see you

         10  again.

         11                 MS. DAMIANI: Thank you for inviting

         12  us.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: For the sake of

         14  the record, as you speak, if you can identify

         15  yourself and speak into the microphone and identify

         16  yourself and your title and your affiliation, when

         17  that light is off, it's actually on.

         18                 MS. DAMIANI: Thank you, Chairman

         19  Sanders, for inviting us to speak here today. My

         20  name is Bettina Damiani, Director of Good Jobs New

         21  York, and I'm joined here with Stephanie Greenwood,

         22  our Research Analyst.

         23                 Good Jobs New York is a joint project

         24  of the Fiscal Policy Institute with offices in

         25  Albany and New York City and Good Jobs First, based
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          2  in Washington, D.C.

          3                 Good Jobs New York promotes

          4  accountability to taxpayers in the use of economic

          5  development subsidies. Our website contains the only

          6  publicly-available database of the City's large

          7  corporate retention deals, and in February, a

          8  released Know When to fold 'Em, detailing the

          9  failure of commercial retention agreements

         10  negotiated by the IDA in the 1990s to produce job

         11  growth.

         12                 Without question, New Yorkers have

         13  been presented with economic development subsidies

         14  not seen in a generation. The mantra, it seems,

         15  coming from supporters of these projects is the

         16  creation of jobs, jobs and more jobs. Whether it's

         17  the proposed arena, housing and office complex in

         18  Downtown Brooklyn, an expanded Javits Center and

         19  Jets Stadium on Manhattan's Far West Side, the

         20  rebuilding in Lower Manhattan or the changing

         21  economic landscapes of Long Island City, Greenpoint

         22  and Hunts Point, for example, it is imperative that

         23  transparency and public benefit take precedence as

         24  these projects move forward.

         25                 The staggering amount of public
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          2  financing, and automatic characteristics in these

          3  proposals requires greatly improved transparency.

          4                 As described in our report in

          5  February, companies often laid off workers despite

          6  their multi-million dollar job retention packages.

          7  And I just want to highlight some of the questions

          8  that came up earlier, Chairman, when you talked

          9  about job targets and claw backs, and when companies

         10  have recapture agreements, there are recapture

         11  agreements in the corporate retention deals, but as

         12  our report found, the loopholes are gigantic.

         13                 Recapture doesn't kick in until, for

         14  example, a huge portion of their employees are laid

         15  off. Almost all the deals that we looked at allowed

         16  for layoffs to happen without recapture kicking in.

         17                 So, yes, there are recapture

         18  provisions in the agreements, whether they are of

         19  good quality, and the benefit and workers and New

         20  Yorkers is another question.

         21                 And yet, information on why a company

         22  could receive tax breaks for one year and fire

         23  workers the next is not known, despite Local Law 69,

         24  which is exactly what Local Law 69 theoretically

         25  should do, is tell us when a company is not creating
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          2  jobs in the City.

          3                 Currently the only way for members of

          4  this Committee and the public to evaluate subsidy

          5  deals is this report. Disappointingly, this report

          6  provides little, if any, useful information on which

          7  to judge these investments.

          8                 Taxpayers and our public officials

          9  cannot begin to make companies accountable or set

         10  higher standards for future projects if there is no

         11  way to evaluate the success or failure of

         12  agreements.

         13                 It's important to note that under the

         14  leadership of Andrew Alper, there has been efforts

         15  to make more transparency, and has greatly improved

         16  the public hearing process, and I know that's been

         17  acknowledged earlier in this hearing, and I just

         18  want to say that as an organization that follows

         19  them very closely, we do want to thank them again

         20  publicly for doing things like making information

         21  available prior to hearings, changing the dates of

         22  their public hearing so the IDA Board has time to

         23  reflect on comments. These are very important first

         24  steps.

         25                 Why the current report fails. Local

                                                            110

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  Law 69 is lagging, despite certain things being

          3  required that are not in the report.

          4                 For example, on the slide up here,

          5  you can see that it says"assistance benefit. None,"

          6  which is circled at the top. And the it says,

          7  "company is not granted New York City EDC

          8  permission to public job numbers." So, we're

          9  wondering why are they in the Local Law 69 report if

         10  they are not receiving benefits, and if they haven't

         11  created any jobs, and why is the company not being

         12  mandated to create?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Let me stop you

         14  and see if I understand what you're saying. I'm a

         15  little slow.

         16                 MS. DAMIANI: No, it took us years to

         17  try and understand this, Chairman.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well, hopefully

         19  it won't take me the same amount of time, since you

         20  put it on the screen especially.

         21                 We were told, or I heard, that one of

         22  the reasons why we couldn't get the data was because

         23  there was confidentiality. And I understood that to

         24  mean that it was coming from some regulatory agency

         25  that was telling them not to do this.

                                                            111

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 If I'm hearing you and seeing this

          3  correctly, you're telling me that a company that

          4  takes New York City money, turns it around to New

          5  York City and says I don't want you to know if we

          6  are complying -- and there must be something I'm

          7  hearing you wrong, so you'll correct me.

          8                 MS. DAMIANI: Unfortunately you're not

          9  hearing us wrong, Chairman.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: No, no, no.

         11  Wait, wait, wait. Whatever words they're using, the

         12  action is they are saying I don't want you to know

         13  if we are complying. My first thought is can they do

         14  that? Of course they must be able to.

         15                 My second thought is why do we accept

         16  this? And you're not the people to raise that

         17  question. I will stop and I will try to listen.

         18  Please don't disturb me like that.

         19                 MS. DAMIANI: This is just the

         20  beginning actually.

         21                 Another important piece of the slide

         22  is, despite the fact that it's not receiving any

         23  benefits, it also says the Atlantic Center Ft.

         24  Greene Associates isn't paying any real property

         25  taxes. It's at the bottom,"company does not pay real
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          2  property taxes," is what it says there.

          3                 So, what you can see, even though

          4  Local Law 69 does mandate this information, it does

          5  not always mean that it's reflected in its report in

          6  the information that's given to the public.

          7                 I saw that many of the Council

          8  members were passing this around, it's, as you can

          9  see, a mammoth report. We've actually weighted it at

         10  eight pounds. I'm sure this year's will be a bit

         11  heavier. But the data is confusing, it's inaccurate

         12  and it doesn't even provide an elementary

         13  understanding of the success or failure of

         14  individual subsidy deals, much less the City's

         15  overall strategy to retain and create jobs.

         16                 The accessibility, I was very excited

         17  to hear that they were going to put it on the web.

         18  They're catching up to Ohio and Illinois, which does

         19  put information and makes it available on the

         20  website, because at the moment you need about $150

         21  to be able to get access to this report, because you

         22  have to pay for the photocopy fees.

         23                 Just to highlight some of the issues

         24  that have been taken up before. An eight-year window

         25  does not adequately reflect the investment that has
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          2  been made by New Yorkers or the benefit that we're

          3  supposed to be getting. There really is no reason

          4  why, particularly for the tax breaks deals that go

          5  up for 25 years, that we get an understanding of the

          6  jobs that are being created in those outyears, which

          7  would be helpful to the Council, as, for example, in

          8  the budget negotiations, to understand what type of

          9  income will be coming in from these projects and

         10  what the benefits are going to be.

         11                 Again, even though there's many

         12  different programs available to firms, it doesn't

         13  list them individually. So, there's no way to say a

         14  particular job retention program that the IDA has is

         15  beneficial or successful or not working and we

         16  shouldn't do it anymore or rearrange it, because it

         17  doesn't list the individual programs, which is quite

         18  unfortunate.

         19                 Bank of America, which seems to have

         20  been brought up a couple of times, this is one of

         21  the more disturbing slides, we think, in what is

         22  really wrong with Local Law 69, and one of the

         23  reasons why Good Jobs New York wrote the report that

         24  we did in February. They got their subsidy, but it

         25  was cancelled in 1998 because they laid off so many
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          2  of their workers. The report for Fiscal Year 2002

          3  shows that they're receiving subsidies from 1998 on,

          4  and it doesn't say anything that their subsidy was

          5  cancelled, that they laid off so many workers, it

          6  even in the bottom right-hand corner says the

          7  transaction is currently under review, and this is

          8  for Fiscal Year 2002, yet the City took away their

          9  subsidy in 1998.

         10                 And, again, it says "assistance

         11  benefits, none," yet the project is located on land

         12  owned or leased by the Port Authority and is not

         13  subject to company direct property tax. So, there's

         14  a lot of conflicting information going on in these

         15  particular reports.

         16                 Some of these discrepancies are

         17  large, as I mentioned before. Ten deals that we

         18  studied specifically had an average discrepancy of

         19  almost $4 million per deal and over 400 jobs.

         20                 The report is actually created by

         21  outside contractors, as well, not by -- unless it's

         22  changed, I heard the EDC staff earlier, but

         23  previously it's been done by outside contractors.

         24  The IDA should be responsible for maintenance of all

         25  the data related to the subsidy, and
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          2  disappointingly, the annual report year after year

          3  shows the same inaccuracy, from financial figures to

          4  simple typographical errors. I mean, spelling

          5  subsidy recipients' names and corporations wrong.

          6  It's just the same thing every year.

          7                 How can it be better? Much has been

          8  talked about how to create, how to focus on jobs.

          9  There has to be a list of the actual jobs the

         10  company has promised to retain to create along with

         11  the actual number of jobs retained, created or even

         12  lost. We have a right to know if the company did not

         13  keep their promise.

         14                 Many firms can lay off employees but

         15  still receive subsidy. There needs to be in the

         16  future reports, proof that if a company laid off

         17  workers, if they were able to do that because of the

         18  loopholes that have been shown in previous

         19  agreements. We believe the more recent agreements

         20  the Bloomberg Administration does tightens up those

         21  loopholes quite a bit, but we still need to know,

         22  just because a company laid off workers, if they're

         23  still a subsidy recipient in good standing.

         24                 When you know the type of jobs that

         25  have been created, and if New York City residents
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          2  are being hired, that came up quite a bit earlier,

          3  and it was very rewarding to hear the Council

          4  members press the EDC specifically on this, EDC

          5  tends to focus not so much on jobs, but as with the

          6  revenue that they're bringing in, which I felt was

          7  very evident in their presentation earlier. There

          8  needs to be a focus on jobs, not just the amount of

          9  revenue that they bring in.

         10                 The methodology, and the IBO spoke

         11  very eloquently about this, we need to know how they

         12  assess the cost and benefits, and bringing in

         13  independent folks who create a Blue Ribbon Panel, or

         14  something that happens annually, as Dr. Lowenstein

         15  mentioned, is something that needs to be looked at.

         16  We need to understand how they decide that it's 22

         17  to 1 or that if the company is going to leave, that

         18  everything will leave as well and that it will have

         19  a dramatically negative impact on the City's

         20  economy.

         21                 And they also talked about how to

         22  make the understanding of how the difference between

         23  what's in the report and what's publicly told to the

         24  Council, and Stephanie can talk further about this,

         25  but what we found was is told to the public is

                                                            117

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  actually different than what is happening.

          3                 The agreements that we reviewed,

          4  which are not publicly available, say differently

          5  the amount of jobs that have been created or lost,

          6  versus what's being told to the public.

          7                 Talking about the size of the report,

          8  and they were talking about putting it on the web,

          9  but it's too big, there are literally hundreds of

         10  pages that have the zeros in them, and these

         11  theoretically are supposed to reflect the bond

         12  deals. This can be consolidated and clarified.

         13  There's no reason why that can't be done.

         14                 New York City doesn't need to

         15  reinvent the wheel on disclosure. Many cities and

         16  states have established systems to protect

         17  taxpayers' investments. Passing of Local Law 69 in

         18  '93 provided the ground work to establish

         19  accountability when companies received tax dollars

         20  under the guise of creation, yet the report, as it

         21  currently stands fails to reflect the value of

         22  taxpayer investments, or what that investment buys.

         23                 As other cities and states put in

         24  place processes by which public officials and the

         25  public can independently verify if taxpayers really
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          2  are getting the best bang for their buck, it is well

          3  past time that New York City step up to the plate

          4  and improve the reporting requirements for its

          5  subsidy recipients. And if I may, Council Member

          6  James, since you're here, I think one of our earlier

          7  slides that shows the Atlantic Ft. Greene

          8  Associates, that the comments on the bottom say the

          9  company is not granted New York City EDC permission

         10  to publish job numbers. It also says the type of

         11  assistance is none, but the company isn't paying any

         12  real property taxes. We're happy to talk further at

         13  length with you specifically about this substantive

         14  deal.

         15                 Thank you very much. And thank you

         16  for the consideration of our testimony.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

         18                 So, what do you think of Local Law

         19  373? Is it too much? Will it burden the City

         20  terribly? Will it make a document twice this size?

         21                 MS. DAMIANI: I'm actually going to

         22  yield to Stephanie on this. She has gone over Local

         23  Law 69 more than I can imagine anybody else in this

         24  City has, and I think she can better understand the

         25  cost and benefits of it.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Please.

          3                 MS. GREENWOOD: Good afternoon. And

          4  thank you very much for holding this hearing and

          5  having us here to speak.

          6                 The improvements suggested in Intro.

          7  373 we think are very exciting. We think that

          8  they're a great series of steps forward, in

          9  particular expanding the window so that the entirety

         10  of deals would be reflected, and including

         11  information, more detailed information on

         12  employment, especially the wage range, would give

         13  the City and the public a much better handle on the

         14  true value of the deal for the workers. And we I

         15  think would like to echo the comments of the IBO to

         16  say that it is very clear that this report can be

         17  edited down, as the Chairman mentioned earlier,

         18  there are really hundreds of pages of zeros in here,

         19  and the information could be condensed so that much

         20  more would be reflective in a way that would not

         21  increase the bulk, or we believe the burden unduly

         22  on the EDC.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I did interrupt,

         24  I'm sorry. Ms. Brower, would you be kind enough to

         25  testify.
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          2                 MS. BROWER: It's okay, if you want to

          3  continue pursuing Stephanie's --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: It's great

          5  stuff, but I'm sure you have one or two points.

          6                 MS. BROWER: Well, I have a couple of

          7  points, but I do defer to them on the specifics

          8  because to my mind they are the experts.

          9                 My name is Bonnie Brower. I'm

         10  Executive Director of City Project, and I'm very

         11  delighted to be here today. We join with the IBO,

         12  with Good Jobs New York and others in urging the

         13  Council to enact strong, meaningful reforms to Local

         14  Law 69.

         15                 Our mission is to try and ensure that

         16  the City's annual budget on both its revenue and its

         17  expense sides meet the full diverse and high quality

         18  needs of all New York residents, particularly poor

         19  working class and middle class New Yorkers, and

         20  their neighborhoods.

         21                 Because of these concerns, these

         22  larger kind of over-arching concerns, economic

         23  development policies and programs of the City that

         24  claim to create or preserve jobs, especially during

         25  the current virtually jobless so-called economic
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          2  recovery, are of particular interest to us.

          3                 I want to make a couple of points and

          4  then go back to some things that were said earlier.

          5  We see annually, and I want to again stress both

          6  Good Jobs New York and IBO's point that the reports

          7  that we get, the aggregate cost benefit ratios and

          8  the aggregate information that we're given through

          9  Local Law 69 is currently highly suspect, to put it

         10  mildly.

         11                 You know, I've always used a figure

         12  when I do budget education that over $2 billion in

         13  lost revenues are foregone through tax expenditure,

         14  all of the City's 50 plus tax expenditure programs.

         15  But that $2.1 billion is actually dependent on the

         16  accuracy of reporting under Local Law 69 and other

         17  reporting vehicles, and I am beginning to think that

         18  that $2.1 billion might be low by half. We might be

         19  giving away upwards of $4 billion a year, that's ten

         20  percent of our overall budget, 20 percent of

         21  City-generated revenues.

         22                 So, when we talk about these

         23  off-budget tax expenditures, we are talking about a

         24  substantial amount of money that could be allocated

         25  otherwise if it were brought in.
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          2                 So, I know I don't need to remind

          3  you, but the fact is that tax expenditure programs

          4  carve out exemptions and exceptions to existing

          5  taxes. They reduce tax obligations for particular

          6  activities, or industries or groups or even

          7  individual companies, that are ostensibly necessary

          8  to achieve certain stated public policy goals. And

          9  their net result, which is a loss of public

         10  revenues, is identical to if the City decides to

         11  make broad tax cuts or when the City decides to

         12  spend public monies for services. The difference is

         13  that they occur outside the budget, they have no

         14  transparency that's comparable, there is little to

         15  no public participation, much less legislative

         16  oversight, meaningful legislative oversight and

         17  control. And because they do spend public funds by

         18  not collecting them, we think they need to be

         19  subject to especially strong legislative oversight.

         20                 I will go one step further, and I

         21  have not looked into whether it is legally possible,

         22  but I want to suggest that, transparency is

         23  important for its own sake, but it's really far more

         24  important for another fundamental reason, and that

         25  basically is democracy. If knowledge is power, then
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          2  the lack of knowledge is powerlessness. It maintains

          3  it and it creates it.

          4                 I do not believe that tax

          5  expenditures should be done outside of the budget

          6  process. I understand that they are done through

          7  agencies that are specifically created to do that,

          8  but where is our ability to say whoa, no, you know,

          9  these are public monies we are foregoing, these are

         10  not private, you know, philanthropic grants. These

         11  are public funds, and if they can't be allocated

         12  through a comparable budget process, they should at

         13  least be reported annually in the City's budget, as

         14  well as in vehicles like Local Law 69.

         15                 That may be off the wall, but I want

         16  to throw it out for your consideration. And I want

         17  to throw it out because for the very reason that the

         18  entities that administer them are not responsible or

         19  accountable to the people of the City of New York,

         20  much less to the legislative branch of this City.

         21                 So, there was an article I read a

         22  couple of years ago that really made a couple of

         23  points to me. It had the wonderful pungent title of

         24  "Retention Deficit Disorder," when it was analyzing

         25  retention deals. And it made the point that, you
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          2  know, the public gives a lot and gets very little.

          3                 I think what this represents to me,

          4  and however long the testimony of the EDC folks

          5  represents to me, is the clearest indication, and I

          6  think Senator Krueger said it, this City does not

          7  have a coherent or comprehensive or cohesive

          8  economic development policy, in part because it cuts

          9  these deals outside of City agencies.

         10                 What EDC does and IDA does is respond

         11  to individual business requests, and it responds

         12  basically to give out money where it chooses to do

         13  so, not pursuant to any comprehensive vision of what

         14  our economic development policy needs are, what

         15  areas of the City need public investment to

         16  stimulate private business, and as long as we are

         17  talking about billions of dollars in foregone

         18  revenues, we have the tail wagging the dog. And I

         19  don't think it's an accident -- you know, paper

         20  doesn't equal information. Paper can equal paper,

         21  right? I could not agree with you more, Chairman

         22  Sanders, that proper reporting would distill this

         23  down to an nth degree of this size and weight and

         24  provide real information, and it's only again with

         25  real information that we might begin to start a
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          2  public debate about what our economic development

          3  policies for the City should be, and where they

          4  should be implemented, you know?

          5                 So, I said some other things in here,

          6  the other point I wanted -- I wanted to make two

          7  other points in response to things that were said. I

          8  was amused when EDC stated that they were worried

          9  that the specific requirements of 373 might overly

         10  burden the small business with which they deal,

         11  which they then said they don't deal with small

         12  businesses. But I was particularly amused because

         13  the City, last time I checked, has never given a

         14  thought to the burdensome reporting requirements

         15  they put on non-profit service providers. You know,

         16  that's never been -- you know, the City needs

         17  information to determine, as Councilman James said,

         18  whether things, whether performance is being met,

         19  and that means whatever reporting requirements you

         20  folks require, they must implement.

         21                 And the recipients of our largess,

         22  our public largess, must be made to respond, so

         23  that's one thing.

         24                 The only other thing I would say is

         25  that it's critical that we be able to know the
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          2  number of City residents who are the beneficiaries

          3  of these jobs. You know, I heard the EDC saying, you

          4  know, there's lots of indirect benefits. Well,

          5  forgive me, the only way that jobs are created with

          6  City subsidies that go to non-City residents would

          7  directly benefit the City to my satisfaction is if

          8  we reimposed a meaningful commuter tax. That's it.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: So, I'll take it

         10  to say that you don't believe we're getting 22 --

         11                 MS. BROWER: Nineteen to 1.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Perhaps it's

         13  really 18.

         14                 MS. BROWER: Perhaps it could be one

         15  to two. I don't know.

         16                 I mean, I'm not suggesting it is. I'm

         17  suggesting I don't have a clue. And I'm suggesting

         18  that the people who must have the information to

         19  evaluate and guide these programs, also do not have

         20  the tools to determine that.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Let me state

         22  this. The City Council, of course, are the direct

         23  representatives of the people of New York. As such,

         24  stewardship is going to be one of the premium areas,

         25  is a premium. This is what we do.
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          2                 MS. BROWER: Right.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Any time that

          4  you have figures so different, where it's going to

          5  raise many, many, many questions, Local Law 69 is a

          6  very worthy attempt to go somewhere, and I

          7  personally believe that the time to revisit this law

          8  is now, that as worthy as my bill, my intro 373 is,

          9  even that may not do every single thing that we need

         10  to do. We may need to revisit the whole thing,

         11  especially in light of these mega projects that New

         12  York City is experiencing.

         13                 MS. BROWER: I couldn't agree with you

         14  more. Let me say this: I think 373, as small and

         15  limited as it is, if it can be precisely worded, and

         16  if it is complied with, would in fact give the

         17  people's representatives the essential information

         18  and tools they need to start to reformulate and to

         19  discuss reformulating the City's economic

         20  development policies and programs. And I think

         21  that's the greatest contribution that it can make.

         22                 We can't have an informed debate

         23  about whether we're on track or off-track, unless we

         24  know with specificity and in the aggregate what we

         25  are and aren't doing in terms of meeting our, I
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          2  think, collective roles of creating and keeping as

          3  many well-paying benefit providing jobs for New York

          4  City residents, and if these deals, and the analysis

          5  that Good Jobs New York did, if these deals are not

          6  meeting that triple goal, then we've got to stop

          7  them and use the money some other way.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Then I will

          9  concur with that, and I will congratulate the City

         10  Project for continuing its good work of giving all

         11  types of options to New York City --

         12                 MS. BROWER: Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: That we don't

         14  find ourselves in a bind, and I, of course, will

         15  have to say that Good Jobs New York has done a good

         16  job for New York in this hearing.

         17                 I want to thank both groups for

         18  coming out here today.

         19                 Would you be kind enough to call the

         20  next set.

         21                 MS. REID: Jeremy Reiss. I was going

         22  to call you next. You can have a seat as well. And

         23  Gustov Peebles, from the Research Community.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you for

         25  coming out tonight.
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          2                 It's that hot outside.

          3                 MR. REISS: Don't be saying goodnight

          4  quite yet.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: No, no. I'm used

          6  to my other hearings. They run nine and a half hours

          7  and things of that nature. Chris, I'm sorry, we're

          8  not going to do nine and a half hours.

          9                 In the order that you were called,

         10  please testify. Speaking into the microphone. When

         11  that light is off, it's actually on, and if you'll

         12  be kind enough to testify, in the order that you

         13  were called after you identify yourself.

         14                 MR. REISS: Good afternoon. My name is

         15  Jeremy Reiss. I am Director of Urban Agenda. Urban

         16  Agenda is a joint project of the New York City

         17  Central Labor Council and Queens College Labor

         18  Resource Center.

         19                 We're especially pleased that the

         20  Council has developed Intro. 373 to strengthen Local

         21  Law 69 and the reporting requirements for

         22  corporations receiving subsidies in exchange for

         23  creating and retaining local jobs.

         24                 The added transparency and

         25  accountability of Intro. 373, we feel will help
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          2  build a more robust and diverse economy, that more

          3  effectively uses tax dollars in order to benefit

          4  workers, and allow the wider public to understand

          5  the implications and expectations of corporate

          6  retention deals.

          7                 As we all know, New York City is

          8  undergoing a massive and unprecedented period of

          9  physical and economic development from the far west

         10  side to Lower Manhattan to downtown Brooklyn. Each

         11  of these projects have potential to create good jobs

         12  for City residents, which is especially needed now,

         13  approximately a quarter of a million jobs have been

         14  marked due to 9-1-1 and it's aftermath.

         15                 From a labor viewpoint, Intro. 373

         16  will help us plan for our City's future. It will

         17  help us understand where jobs are being created, as

         18  well as the wages and benefits offered, establishing

         19  a clearer process for accountability, as outlined in

         20  Intro. 373, will simply ensure that companies

         21  receiving City funds do what they say they're going

         22  to do, rather than not fulfilling the terms of the

         23  agreement which is documented by Good Jobs New York

         24  has occurred recently.

         25                 In terms of the legislation, we are
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          2  particularly impressed that not only will a number

          3  in status of the jobs be specified, which are

          4  part-time, which are full-time, but also that

          5  corporations will be required to report hiring and

          6  retention data based on a detailed list of job

          7  classifications.

          8                 I was looking over the big packet

          9  while we were going through, and I just want to kind

         10  of point out the issues that we're most concerned

         11  about and talking about.

         12                 On page 484, I'll just highlight it,

         13  I won't say the company's name, of the 2002 report

         14  in Volume II, page 484, the $31 million deal that

         15  the City has offered to this company, $31 million,

         16  on the bottom it said that the company has granted

         17  EDC permission -- not granted EDC permission to

         18  publish the numbers.

         19                 So, this is the kind of thing we're

         20  talking about when we're trying to plan for our

         21  City's future and understanding the implications of

         22  these deals.

         23                 From a social and economic justice

         24  viewpoint, Intro. 373 helps us better understand and

         25  plan for future hiring needs, so that business labor
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          2  and community groups can work creatively and

          3  collaboratively in order to ameliorate the vast

          4  inequalities which continue to plague our City. We

          5  feel that in a society where the average CEO earns

          6  500 times the pay of the average worker, there is no

          7  reason that companies receiving public funds under

          8  the pretax that they'll create and maintain good

          9  jobs should not be held to task.

         10                 Ensuring this level of transparency

         11  is part of the solution, along with other

         12  comprehensive reform at the local, state and federal

         13  level, to establishing equity in a city that

         14  unfortunately employs barely half of its black male

         15  residents, according to a new study by the Community

         16  Service Society.

         17                 Finally, taxpayers have a fundamental

         18  right to know how and where their dollars are being

         19  spent. Intro. 373 will demystify the process of

         20  subsidy allocation in a way the broad public can

         21  understand, thus creating scrutiny and ensuring

         22  transparency and accountability. In the process, the

         23  legislation before us will help local communities

         24  leverage concrete public benefits, such as increase

         25  local neighborhood spending and further job
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          2  creation, when jobs are created in their

          3  neighborhoods.

          4                 Overall, we, Urban Agenda, and our

          5  parent organization, the New York City Central Labor

          6  Council, wholeheartedly support the adoption of

          7  Intro. 373 as a way to strengthen Local Law 69. I

          8  look forward to working with the Council on the

          9  adoption of the resolution. Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Ma'am.

         11                 MS. CRESPO: Hi. Good afternoon. My

         12  name is Paula Crespo.  And I'm with the Pratt

         13  Institute Center for Community and Environmental

         14  Development, and I'm actually going to be reading

         15  testimony prepared by our Executive Director Brad

         16  Lander.

         17                 Thank you for the opportunity to

         18  provide this testimony in support of the New York

         19  City Council's effort to strengthen reporting

         20  requirements for corporate subsidy deals. The

         21  proposed changes are smart, fair and critical to

         22  creating a future of shared prosperity for New

         23  Yorkers.

         24                 Public subsidies must be fully

         25  disclosed, accurately reported, and most important,
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          2  used not simply to create wealth for a few, but to

          3  create good jobs for a broad range of New Yorkers.

          4                 Public subsidies should not be

          5  treated as something to which private corporations

          6  have an inherent right. When our tax dollars are

          7  used to subsidize a privately-held corporation, the

          8  citizens of New York City are entering into a deal

          9  with that corporation. Simply put, who would enter

         10  into a deal where you don't know the terms and don't

         11  have the ability to know whether the other party is

         12  keeping up their side of the bargain?

         13                 If we are going to continue to

         14  publicly subsidize private corporations with

         15  hundreds of millions of dollars each year, we must

         16  at least begin with a more transparent reporting of

         17  the basic facts of these deals. How many and what

         18  type of jobs have been created or retained? What are

         19  the wages and benefits?  Are the jobs held by New

         20  York City residents? These are the first steps

         21  towards more accountable and equitable development

         22  that can create shared prosperity for a broad range

         23  of New Yorkers.

         24                 Around the country, cities and states

         25  have begun moving to the smarter and fair framework
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          2  for economic development.

          3                 Our goal as economists and Nobel

          4  laureate Amartya Sen reminds us, should not be

          5  simply to increase the gross domestic product and

          6  see more economic activity. Instead, the measure of

          7  our economic development work must be to what extent

          8  it increases the abilities of a wide range of

          9  citizens to live the lives they want. This requires

         10  a shift in our thinking about economic development.

         11  That shift can begin with the simple, fair, smart

         12  and perhaps obvious step of at a minimum, making

         13  sure we have basic information about the results of

         14  the subsidies that we are providing.

         15                 This is especially true as a result

         16  of trends in the New York City economy, and of the

         17  Bloomberg Administration's land use and economic

         18  development plans.

         19                 Long-term shifts in the organization

         20  of global economic activity have had a profound

         21  impact on labor, consumer, and real estate markets

         22  in New York City - leading to the dramatic shift

         23  from a manufacturing economy to one that is more

         24  focused on services.

         25                 New growth in service sectors has
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          2  generated spectacular new wealth, but also much

          3  greater inequality, as the economy is increasingly

          4  divided between producer services that pay very

          5  well, such as finance, insurance, real estate, law

          6  and media, and consumer services that play poorly,

          7  such as domestic work, retail, health and social

          8  services. Low-wage workers who are

          9  disproportionately women, immigrants and people of

         10  color, face increasing challenges due to low wages

         11  and increasing real estate prices.

         12                 In light of these trends, New York

         13  City's economic development policy should focus on

         14  supporting the 60 percent of New Yorkers who did not

         15  benefit sufficiently from the economic growth of the

         16  past decades, and especially to those at the bottom,

         17  who lost significant ground, even as housing prices

         18  soared.

         19                 The primary economic development goal

         20  of the Administration to create more than 60 million

         21  square feet of Class A commercial office space in

         22  the decades to come, through aggressive rezonings,

         23  infrastructure investments, and public subsidies.

         24  Along with the office buildings, these

         25  redevelopments will include well-known sports and
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          2  culture facilities, and millions of square feet of

          3  retail space.

          4                 These plans certainly offer many

          5  benefits for the City's future, including

          6  construction jobs, a higher capture rate of high-end

          7  commercial and residential users, and new public

          8  transportation and open space.

          9                 Unfortunately, these plans are likely

         10  for a variety of reasons to amplify the inequalities

         11  imbedded in the service-intensive economy.

         12                 A small number of people will benefit

         13  substantially. Not only the developers, but also the

         14  relatively small percentage of high-end producer

         15  service providers.

         16                 The more fundamental question, and

         17  one which we simply do not have the data to answer

         18  today, is how will the vast majorities of New

         19  Yorkers benefit from this development?

         20                 What jobs will actually be created?

         21  Will they pay living wages and provide benefits?

         22  Will they go to New York City residents? Will they

         23  stay in the City for more than a few years?

         24                 As a start, when we are directly

         25  contributing millions of dollars in public subsidy,
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          2  we need to know the basics of who is benefitting.

          3                 I therefore praise the Council today

          4  for today's hearing, and urge you to move forward to

          5  require more transparency and better reporting of

          6  New York City's corporate subsidy deals.

          7                 I hope it is a first step toward more

          8  equitable economic development that works to share

          9  the benefits of economic growth and prosperity

         10  broadly and fairly and with a wide range of New

         11  Yorkers.

         12                 Thank you, again, for the opportunity

         13  to testify.

         14                 PROFESSOR PEEBLES: Yes. Thank you

         15  very much for having this meeting today, Council

         16  Member Sanders.

         17                 My name is Gustav Peebles. I'm a

         18  Professor at Columbia University, and normally I'm

         19  just a researcher, of historical trends, and I

         20  haven't been too involved in these issues much in my

         21  life, but today I'll come to you as a citizen, and I

         22  see two reasons to keep the data that is not being

         23  kept under current Local Law 69. And I also want to

         24  mention that most of the people that have spoken

         25  here today, everyone who has spoken here today is
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          2  much more expert in that issue than I am, so I was

          3  going to try to add this other insight. One is

          4  oversight, as we've discussed; and the other is

          5  historical research.

          6                 Now, I spend, during my day job I

          7  spend my days buried in the books, and in fact, I

          8  read a lot of 19th century data on credit and debt

          9  regulation. It sounds pretty boring, but I think

         10  it's pretty interesting. But I'm here to tell you

         11  that even though those are in foreign languages, and

         12  diverse handwriting scripts, they make a lot more

         13  sense than Local Law 69's reports. And it is really

         14  an atrocity that now that I've started doing a new

         15  research project on Forest City Ratner's development

         16  at the Brooklyn Atlantic Yards, I cannot find out

         17  basic information that I've been able to find out

         18  about things that are going on in foreign countries

         19  150 years ago.

         20                 But be that as it may, I want to

         21  touch on the oversight issue a bit, as well, which

         22  is to say as you've pointed out yourself, it seems

         23  totally ridiculous that we're entering in the deals

         24  that we don't find out whether they're good for us

         25  or not, and the irony here that I want to point out,
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          2  is that as Brad Lander's represented and just

          3  pointed out as well, is that a business, in order to

          4  be a good business, would never even begin to

          5  consider entering into a deal, where they didn't

          6  know what the outcome was, and where they had no way

          7  of figuring out whether it was a fair deal for them.

          8                 So these businesses are asking us to

          9  enter into deals that they themselves would never

         10  agree to, the CEO would be fired if he agreed to

         11  this deal, a deal where somebody said, well, I'm not

         12  going to tell you what's going on for the next ten

         13  years.

         14                 And then as a social scientist, I

         15  just wanted to give you some background on the

         16  troubles I've been having. MetroTech is a great

         17  example. I've had to dig all over Columbia's library

         18  to figure out how that deal was created, exactly how

         19  much money. I still haven't quite figured it out.

         20  I'm about to publish something about it, and I'm not

         21  even quite sure if it's right, because it's not

         22  centralized data.

         23                 I'll give you one example. Howard

         24  Golden, our previous Borough President, promised

         25  35,000 jobs from MetroTech back before it was built,

                                                            141

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  and I had to dig around, Hevesi has a report in

          3  2004, it turns out there's only 22,000 jobs. And,

          4  so, that's just some basic information, you know,

          5  that's all from New York Times and Hevesi, that's

          6  not reported anywhere in a general wealth of

          7  information.

          8                 The other thing that I think a

          9  historical perspective can lend some hopefully

         10  insight and hopefully some humor to, is this claim

         11  that there's a 19 to 1 or a 22 to 1 return. As a

         12  social scientist again, I want to look at that

         13  methodology very carefully, because again another

         14  irony is that Doctoroff is the person who has put

         15  his name on this report, because he comes from Wall

         16  Street, and what I would say to the Economic

         17  Development Corporation is, hey, why aren't you guys

         18  working down at Wall Street? If you manage to get

         19  that kind of return, you know. If somebody came to

         20  Doctoroff's office with that kind of return when he

         21  was a business man, he would have assumed that the

         22  person was involved in criminality. It does not

         23  happen in the business world, 19 to 1, that's like

         24  the Vikings got that kind of return. That's like

         25  raping and pillaging. That's the only way you make
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          2  that kind of return. And it doesn't happen in the

          3  real world.

          4                 So, stop insulting us with those kind

          5  of numbers, it's ridiculous.

          6                 So, then, in closing, I'll say as a

          7  citizen, as opposed to a social scientist, I find

          8  Local Law 69's lack of teeth, current lack of teeth,

          9  and I'm very excited about the reforms, are courant

         10  and somewhat suspicious, and denied oversight by our

         11  laws, local businesses are banning together to

         12  ensure that we can exercise them in a voting booth.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Sir, as a person

         15  trained in history, I take great umbrage to the idea

         16  that it may be boring to anyone. I think that anyone

         17  staying in books that others perhaps, for whatever

         18  reason, don't read -- well, I'll go straight to the

         19  point. I love history, and at the end of this great

         20  thing that I'm doing as a City Councilperson, I

         21  intend to resume and become and be a full-fledged

         22  historian, but that offers me a certain amount of

         23  freedom. I don't have my eye forever as a

         24  politician, so I can speak out and I can do certain

         25  things perhaps.
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          2                 To directly go to the point, there is

          3  no question that Intro. 373 will go full-steam

          4  ahead, my friends. And I'm going to work with my

          5  good friends in the EDC to see what we can do to

          6  ensure that they do everything -- that we all

          7  comply. I don't believe that they have an interest

          8  in not being as clear as all of us would like all of

          9  us to be.

         10                 I believe that they have an interest

         11  in making sure that transparency exists and good

         12  government is the order of the day. And the City

         13  Council, of course, has the obligation to ensure

         14  that that at the end of the day will happen.

         15                 There may have been a City Council

         16  somewhere that might not have been as strong on

         17  these issues as this City Council is, but I can

         18  assure everyone in here, if you know anything about

         19  this Council, this is, I would encourage my friends

         20  in EDC to come up with something quickly, to come up

         21  with a good counter, if they believe that the 373

         22  and 49, which is also coming at them, is going to be

         23  detrimental, then they have to not only say that,

         24  they have to show how we can get these very

         25  questions answered in a clearer form, in a document
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          2  that doesn't go more than 400, 500 pages, that is

          3  far, far clearer than anything we've ever seen.

          4                 This wasn't the first time that I

          5  took a look at Local Law 69. In fact, the first time

          6  I took a look at Local Law 69, I said we need Intro.

          7  373. So, I'm encouraging my friends, and we're going

          8  to try to use the quiet dialogue that I prefer, in

          9  that it has brought certain fruit in other areas.

         10  But that conversation will not go on forever.

         11                 The people of New York, every day

         12  that we hesitate, New Yorkers may be losing money,

         13  in a time when we do not have money. And I say may,

         14  because I'm not sure if we're losing money or if

         15  we're making 22 to 1. I would suspect that it's

         16  somewhere in there.

         17                 And by the way, I really would love

         18  to get in on that 22 to 1 deal, if it's legal. If

         19  anyone knows how, I want in.

         20                 Having said that, we are not calling

         21  the question today, obviously. We are having a

         22  discussion today. As you can imagine, there will be

         23  intense conversations after this one. I'm looking

         24  forward to my friends in the EDC giving me what they

         25  believe is a good counter, for the lack of a better
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          2  word, offer. Something that they believe can meet

          3  the needs of all of these things. If that is not

          4  forthcoming, then it pushes us into full steam

          5  ahead, let us go on with these things. I believe

          6  that that might not be the best way to go about it

          7  either. I prefer my friends to share with me ways of

          8  dealing with these.

          9                 However, I leave open the door to say

         10  they may turn up some things that we have not even

         11  found. They may find some things and say wait a

         12  minute, it doesn't go far enough, you're not looking

         13  here, you're not looking there, and I would be

         14  delighted to hear that from them.

         15                 Having said that, the next time that

         16  we meet on this issue, and I trust if you can break

         17  away from the books one more time, sir, although we

         18  have plenty to look at, the next time that we

         19  revisit this question we will be taking a vote on

         20  it, and if I were a betting man, which I am not, but

         21  if I were a betting man, I would bet within two

         22  months, three months, we're going to call this

         23  question, and we're going to see some version of

         24  local law, of intro, rather, 373, become the law of

         25  the land and we will be closer to an understanding
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          2  of are we making money, are we losing money, and how

          3  much money, and who is getting the money, and it

          4  goes on and on, as you have put.

          5                 So, I want to thank all of you for

          6  coming out and testifying, and it is encouraging to

          7  see that such noted philosophers in the field and

          8  practitioners on the ground are saying that this is

          9  a worthy intro also.

         10                 Having said that, I will say thank

         11  you, again. And at this point I'm going to give what

         12  -- Beverly Reid is my Counsel and Danette Dargan is

         13  my Policy Analyst. It's been a long day. Having said

         14  that, I'm going to give the words that everyone has

         15  been looking for, this Committee is now adjourned.

         16                 (Hearing concluded at 4:00 p.m.)
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